{

Staff Data and Materials Related to Social Security Financing

COMMITTEE ON FINANCE UNITED STATES SENATE

RUSSELL B. LONG, Chairman

Data and Materials Prepared by the Staff of the Committee on Finance for the Use of the

SUBCOMMITTEE ON SOCIAL SECURITY

GAYLORD NELSON, Wisconsin, Chairman



FEBRUARY 1980

Printed for the use of the Committee on Finance

U.S. GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE WASHINGTON : 1980

5362-5

**\$7-714 O** 

#### COMMITTEE ON FINANCE

**RUSSELL B. LONG, Louisians, Chairman** 

ROBERT DOLE, Kansas HERMAN E. TALMADGE, Georgia ABRAHAM RIBICOFF, Connecticut BOB PACKWOOD, Oregon WILLIAM V. ROTH, JR., Delaware HARRY F. BYRD, JR., Virginia GAYLORD NELSON, Wisconsin JOHN C. DANFORTH, Missouri MIKE GRAVEL, Alaska JOHN H. CHAFEE, Rhode Island LLOYD BENTSEN, Texas JOHN HEINZ, Pennsylvania MALCOLM WALLOP, Wyoming SPARK M. MATSUNAGA, Hawaii DANIEL PATRICK MOYNIHAN, New York DAVID DURENBERGER, Minnesota MAX BAUCUS, Montana DAVID L. BOREN, Oklahoma BILL BRADLEY, New Jersey

MICHAEL STERN, Staff Director ROBERT E. LIGHTHIZER, Chief Minority Counsel

#### SUBCOMMITTEE ON SOCIAL SECURITY

GAYLORD NELSON, Wisconsin, Cheirman

RUSSELL B. LONG, Louisiana ABRAHAM RIBICOFF, Connecticut

•

)

JOHN C. DANFORTH, Missouri BOB PACKWOOD, Oregon

**(II)** 

## ACKNOWLEDGMENT

The committee wishes to acknowledge the very substantial contribution to the development of this document on the part of David Koitz of the Education and Public Welfare Division of the Congressional Research Service.

(III)

٠

# CONTENTS

<b>_</b>	
Introduction	-
I. Current methods of financing the system	
Sources of income to the system	
Currently scheduled tax rates and taxable earnings bases	-
Tax rates	-
Tax base	
Workers with covered earnings	-
Brief history of payroll tax structure	-
Payroll tax changes resulting from the 1977 Social Security	1
Amendments. Changes in the tax rate schedule	-
Changes in the tax rate schedule	-
Changes in the tax base	-
Estimated revenues from the upcoming "rate" and "base'	,
increases	-
II. Financial condition of system	-
Adverse forecasts of the mid-1970s	-
Effect of the 1977 amendments	-
Effect of the 1977 amendments Conditions as reported in the latest Trustees' report	-
	-
(b) DI situation	-
(c) HI situation	-
Worsening economic conditions and trust fund forecasts	_
(a) Projections made in the summer of 1979	-
(b) Administration's and CBO's latest forecasts	-
Long-range condition	-
III. Financing alternatives	-
Reallocation of trust fund receipts and authority for interfund	
loans	-
Impact of tax base	-
Tax relief alternatives	-
Leaving the payroll tax structure in place, but making offset	-
ting reductions in income taxes	-
Substituting new sources of revenue for a portion of the pay	-
roll tax	
(a) General fund financing	-
(b) Mandatory, universal coverage	-
Reduction of payroll taxes with offsetting reductions in futur	
benefit obligations	-
(a) Altering the benefit formula	_
(b) Other benefit reduction proposals	-
Appendix-additional tables	-

## LIST OF TABLES

1.	Social security tax rates	3
2.	Annual earnings subject to social security tax	4
3.	Workers with covered earnings	5
4.	Estimated average earnings of workers in covered employment, 1979– 85	5
5.	Historical table of payroll tax rates and taxable earnings bases	6
6.	Pre- and post-1977 amendment tax rates	8
	Pre- and post-1977 amendments earnings bases	9
8.	Reduction in payroll tax revenues in calendar years 1980-85 that	
	would result from various social security tax rollback approaches	10
9.	Annual earnings subject to social security tax, 1979-89: Under pres-	
	ent law and 2 alternatives.	12

## LIST OF TABLES-Continued

	calendar years 1977-84	Р <b>л</b> д 13
	Comparison of the estimated OASDI expenditures with the scheduled tax rates prior to the 1977 amendments, calendar years 1977-2051	14
	Impact of 1977 amendments on actuarial balance of the OASDI pro- gram over the period 1977-2051	16
	Comparison of OASI trust fund reserve ratios estimated upon enact- ment of 1977 amendments to those in the 1979 trustees report	17
	Comparison of HI trust fund reserve ratios estimated upon enactment of 1977 amendments to those in 1979 trustees report	19
	Recent forecasts of inflation and unemployment by private fore- casting groups	20
	Recent forecasts of inflation and unemployment by the administration and CBO	21
	Reserve ratios for each trust fund under administration's and CBO's latest economic assumptions	22
	Combined reserve ratios of the trust funds under the administration's and CBO's latest economic assumptions	2:
	OASDI trust fund surplus over next 25 years as reported in 1979 trustees report	2
	75-year projections of combined OASDI surplus (+)/deficit (-) as reported in 1979 trustees report	26
	75-year projections of separate OASI and DI surplus $(+)/deficit (-)$ . Estimated expenditures of OASDI system and comparison with sched-	26
	uled tax rate as reflected in 1979 trustee report	28
23.	Estimated long-range expenditures of OASDI system and comparison with scheduled tax rate under trustees intermediate assumptions.	
24.	modified for current conditions, 1979–2053. Actuarial balance of the hospital insurance program, under alternative	29
25.	sets of assumptions Estimated trust fund reserve ratios resulting from the revised alloca-	3
	tion of the tax rate recommended by the National Commission on Social Security	34
	Possible revised allocation of the social security tax rates, 1980-85	- 30
27.	Percentage of all covered workers with total earnings below earnings base, and percentage of total earnings in covered employment that is taxable to workers, under present law and various alternatives, calendar years 1978-83	3
28.	Payroll taxes required of workers at various earnings levels under present law and as a result of various hypothetical changes in the	
29.	earnings base Estimated revenue loss resulting from income tax credit equivalent to 20 percent of social security tax	4
30.	20 percent of social security tax. Revenues resulting from coverage of new employees entering employ- ment not presently covered by social security beginning January 1, 1981	48
31.	Long-range cost of OASDI system compared to tax rate under present law and under 3 alternative proposals altering benefit formula "bend points"	52
32.	Near term reductions in OASDI benefit payments under 3 alternative proposals altering benefit formula "bend points," calendar years 1981-89	54
33.	Long-range OASDI reserve balances under present law and under 3 alternative proposals altering benefit formula "bend points"	54
34.	Replacement rates for worker with average earnings under present law and 3 alternative proposals altering benefit formula "bend points"	50
35.	Purchasing power of benefit for worker with average earnings under present law and 3 alternative proposals altering benefit formula "bend points"	57
36.	Expenditure reductions from President's fiscal year 1980 budget proposals	59
37.	Principal economic assumptions related to social security financial	63
38.	projections	64

# LIST OF TABLES—Continued

	Estimated operations of the DI trust fund under present law and pres- ent regulations, on the basis of the President's 131 budget assump- tions, modified in 1984 and 1985 and extended through 1989 as requested by the staff of the Senate Finance Committee, calendar years 1978-89	Page 65
	Estimated operations of the HI trust fund, under present law and pres- ent regulations, on the basis of the President's 1981 budget assump- tions, modified in 1984 and 1985 and extended through 1989 as requested by the staff of the Senate Finance Committee, calendar years 1978-89	6 <b>6</b>
	Estimated operations of the OASI and DI trust funds, combined, under present law and present regulations, on the basis of the President's budget assumptions, modified in 1984 and 1985 and extended through 1989 as requested by the staff of the Senate Finance Committee, calendar years 1978-89	67
42.	Estimated operations of the OASI, DI, and HI trust funds, combined, under present law and present regulations, on the basis of the Presi- dent's 1981 budget assumptions, modified in 1984 and 1985 and ex- tended through 1989 as requested by the staff of the Senate Finance Committee, calendar years 1978-89	68
43.	Estimated operations of the OASI trust fund, under present law and present regulations, on the basis of the President's 1981 budget assumptions, modified 1984 and 1985 and extended through 1989 as requested by the staff of the Senate Finance Committee, fiscal years 1979-89	69
<b>44</b> .	Estimated operations of the DI trust fund, under present law and present regulations, on the basis of the President's 1981 budget assumptions, modified in 1984 and 1985 and extended through 1989 as requested by the staff of the Senate Finance Committee, fiscal	
<b>4</b> 5.	years 1979-99 Estimated operations of the HI trust fund, under present law and present regulations, on the basis of the President's 1981 budget assumptions, modified in 1984 and 1985 and extended through 1989 as requested by the staff of the Senate Finance Committee, fiscal	70
<b>46.</b>	years 1979-89	71 72
47.	Estimated operations of the OASI, DI, and HI trust funds, combined, under present law and present regulations, on the basis of the Presi- dent's 1981 budget assumptions, modified in 1984 and 1985 and extended through 1989 as requested by the staff of the Senate Finance Committee, fiscal years 1979-89	73
48.	CBO's current projections of old age and survivors insurance, disability insurance, and combined OASDI outlays, income, trust fund rev- enues, and trust fund balances, by calendar year.	74
49.	CBO's current projections of OASI, DI, and HI trust fund balances at the start of year as a percent of outlays, by calendar year	75
<b>50</b> .	Reduction in revenues resulting from various proposals to rollback payroll tax increases (or portions thereof) enacted in 1977, OASDI and HI each, in calendar years 1980-85	76
51.	Reduction in revenues resulting from various proposals to rollback payroll tax increases (or portions thereof) enacted in 1977, OASDI	
52.	and HI each, in fiscal years 1980–85. OASDI long-range cost projections for selected years 1979 to 2055, based on trustees modified intermediate assumptions	78 80
53.	OASDI long-range trust fund reserves for selected years 1979 to 2055, based on trustees modified intermediate assumptions	82
54.	Long-range estimates of OASDI beneficiaries and covered workers, as shown in 1979 OASDI trustees report	84
	Workers, total and taxable earnings, and employers reporting taxable	86
<b>56.</b>	wages, OASDHI, 1940-77. Estimated average number of workers in paid employment and coverage status under OASDHI, 1940-75	88

## INTRODUCTION

In the period between 1973 and 1977, actuarial forecasts of the financial condition of the social security programs repeatedly warned that the programs were not adequately financed. Moreover, these forecasts grew dramatically worse from one report to the next. In 1973, the Board of Trustees of the Old Age, Survivors and Disability Insurance programs reported a long-range deficit of .32 percent of taxable payroll, an amount equal to slightly less than 3 percent of the expected expenditures of the program. No financial difficulties were foreseen for the next 5 years, and it was estimated that trust fund reserves on hand at the beginning of 1917 would amount to more than 9 months worth of benefits. In 1977, just 4 years later, the trustees were projecting a long-range deficit of 8.2 percent of taxable payroll, an amount equal to more than 40 percent of the expected expenditures of the program. Moreover, it was estimated then that the assets of the Disability Insurance Trust Fund would be exhausted by 1979, the assets of the Old Age and Survivors Insurance Trust Fund would be exhausted by the mid-1980's, and the assets of the Hospital Insurance Trust Fund would be exhausted by the late 1980's.

In response to this deteriorating financial situation, legislation was enacted in 1977 which revised certain benefit provisions in a manner which resulted in some reduction in outgo, and also provided for additional income by increasing both the social security tax rates and the amount of annual earnings subject to social security taxation.

While the increased taxes provided for in the 1977 amendments were necessary to assure that benefit obligations could be met over the near term, there has been continuing interest in finding ways to reduce or offset the impact of the higher social security taxes without endangering the financial security of the program. In 1978, Congress acted to offset the impact of the 1979 payroll tax increases by enacting reductions in Federal income taxes. Interest continues in proposals to provide relief from the further increases scheduled for 1981 and later.

Coupled with this interest is a growing concern about the financial soundness of the program over the next few years. Recent forecasts of the impact of high inflation and an upcoming recession on the social security trust funds indicate that at least one of them, the Old Age and Survivors Insurance Trust Fund, may not have adequate enough resources to meet its benefit obligations completely beginning possibly as soon as late 1981.

(1)

## I. Current Method of Financing the System

#### SOURCES OF INCOME TO THE SYSTEM

About 115 million workers and their employers, will pay social security taxes in 1980, rising to around 125 million by 1984. The social security payroll tax is a composite of three separate tax rates supporting: (1) the old-age and survivors insurance program (OASI); (2) the disability insurance program (DI); and (3) the hospital insurance program (HI or part A of medicare). (Part B of medicare or supplementary medical insurance is also considered a social security program but is financed from premiums and general funds rather than from payroll taxes.)

Each of the three components of the overall social security tax— OASI, DI, and HI—has a separate trust fund which receives all of the taxes generated by its portion of the overall tax, and the assets accumulated from those receipts are not transferable from one fund to another.

The three trust funds also receive payments from the General Fund of the Treasury for various limited expenditures from the trust funds which the Congress believes are more appropriately financed by general taxation. For example, the trust funds are reimbursed from general revenues for costs attributable to social security credits which are provided on the basis of military service during World War II. In addition, the three trust funds receive payments consisting of interest on the investments of the trust funds and net interest on amounts of interfund transfers arising between the trust funds and the general fund out of adjustments in the allocation of administrative expenses, construction costs, and the costs of vocational rehabilitation services for prior fiscal years.

In calendar year 1978, 96.7 percent of the receipts of the OASDI trust funds consisted of tax revenues, 0.8 percent represented transfers from the general fund for various expenditures, and 2.5 percent represented interest on investments. As for the HI trust fund 90.2 percent of its receipts consisted of tax revenues, 5.6 percent represented transfers from the general fund for various expenditures, and 4.2 percent represented interest on investments.

#### CURRENTLY SCHEDULED TAX RATES AND TAXABLE EARNINGS BASE

## Tax rates

The tax rate on earnings is paid by employees, employers and the self-employed. The future schedule of tax rates in present law is shown in the following table:

# TABLE 1.-SOCIAL SECURITY TAX RATES

[In percent]

		Employee-employer, each					
	OASI	DI	OASDI	HI	Total		
Calendar year: 1979–80	4.33 4.525 4.575 4.75 4.75 5.1	0.75 .825 .825 .95 .95 1.1	5.08 5.35 5.40 5.7 5.7 6.2	1.05 1.3 1.3 1.35 1.45 1.45	6.13 6.65 6.7 7.05 7.15 7.65		
		Seit	-employme	nt			
Calendar year: 1979-80. 1981. 1982-84. 1985. 1986-89. 1990 and later	6.01 6.7625 6.8125 7.125 7.125 7.65	1.04 1.2375 1.2375 1.425 1.425 1.65	7.05 8 8.05 8.55 8.55 9.3	1.05 1.3 1.3 1.35 1.45 1.45	8.1 9.3 9.35 9.9 10 10.75		

## Tax base

In 1980 the tax applies to the first \$25,900 of an individual's earnings. In 1981 the maximum level will rise to \$29,700. These levels for 1980 and 1981—as well as the 1979 level of \$22,900—were fixed in law by the 1977 Social Security Amendments. In future years the amount of earnings subject to the tax will rise depending on the increase in average earnings that occurs from one year to the next.

The table which follows shows the potential increases in the earnings base over the next 5 years, as reflected under the optimistic, intermediate and pessimistic assumptions in the 1979 report of the social security trustees and as reflected under the President's fiscal year 1981 budget assumptions.

# TABLE 2.—ANNUAL EARNINGS SUBJECT TO SOCIAL SECURITY TAX

	19	1979 trustees report			
	Optimistic assumptions	Intermediate assumptions	Pessimistic assumptions	fiscal year 1981 budget assumptions	
Calendar year:					
1980	<b>\$</b> 25,900	\$25,900	\$25,900	\$25,900	
1981		29,700	29,700	29,700	
1982		32,400	32,400	32,400	
1983	35,100	35,100	35,400	35,400	
1984		37,800	38,100	39,000	
1985	39,900	40,200	40,800	42,900	

Note: Table 9 shows the estimated taxable earnings base under present law for the period 1986–1989 based on the administration's fiscal year 1981 budget assumptions extended.

Source: 1979 OASDI Trustees Report and Social Security Administration, Office of the Actuary.

#### **WORKERS WITH COVERED EARNINGS**

In 1940 approximately 35 million persons worked in employment covered by the social security system. In 1974, the number of covered workers passed the 100 million mark. In 1980, the figure is estimated to exceed 115 million.

Ninety percent of all workers in the U.S. contribute to the social security program. (Table 56 in the Appendix shows the historical growth rate of the percent of total employment covered by the social security system). While coverage is compulsory for most types of employment, approximately 8 million jobs are exempt from participation in the program. The majority of these noncovered positions are in the Federal, State and local governments and nonprofit organizations. Certain self-employed and part-time workers have been exempted from the program largely because of their minimal annual net earnings, the irregularity of their work schedule and the administrative difficulty of maintaining their earnings records.

The table which follows shows the growth in covered employment over the life of the program, and projections through 1990 of the number of persons who will be in covered employment.

# TABLE 3.—WORKERS WITH COVERED EARNINGS <sup>1</sup>

[Workers	in thous	ands]	
----------	----------	-------	--

		Numb <b>er of co</b>	vered workers	
-		Estimates ba	sed on 1979 tru assumptions	ustees report
Calendar year	Actual	Optimistic	Intermediate	Pessimistic
1945	46,390			
1950	48.280			
1955	65.200			
1960	72,530			
1965	80,680			
1970	93,090			
1975	100,400			
1978	110.480			
1979		113.570	113,570	113,180
1980			115,400	112,650
1985			126,400	124,930
1990			133,100	131.520
	••••••		100,100	

<sup>1</sup> All workers with taxable earnings at some point during the year. Source: 1979 OASDI trustees report.

The next table shows projections of average earnings in covered employment, for both wage and salaried workers and the self-employed. It also shows the average taxable earnings for workers in covered employment.

## TABLE 4.—ESTIMATED AVERAGE EARNINGS OF WORKERS IN COVERED EMPLOYMENT, 1979–85<sup>1</sup>

Calendar year	Average earnings of all covered workers <sup>3</sup>	Average covered earnings of wage and salaried workers	Average covered earnings of self- employed	Average taxable earnings of ali covered workers <sup>2</sup>
1979	\$10,633	\$10,281	\$12,389	\$9,346
1980	11,534	11,215	12,659	10,217
1981	12,491	12,216	12,599	11,195
1982	13,728	13,452	13,533	12,294
1983	15,070	14,750	15,174	13,483
1984	16,431	16,065	16,896	14,733
1985	17,711	17,305	18,477	15,928

<sup>1</sup> Based on the administration's fiscal year 1981 budget economic assumptions. <sup>2</sup> Includes self-employed workers.

Source: Office of Research and Statistics, SSA.

#### BRIEF HISTORY OF PAYROLL TAX STRUCTURE

Collection of payroll taxes began in 1937. Since that time the financing of the system has been amended almost 20 times. Beginning with a tax rate on employee and employer each of 1 percent on earnings up to \$3,000 annually, the tax structure remained constant until 1950 when the rate rose to 1.5 percent. (Earlier increases had been scheduled, but legislation during the period precluded them from going into effect.) In 1304 the earnings base increased for the first time to \$3,600 annually, and the self-employed were brought under the system with a tax rate of 2.25 percent, i.e., 1.5 times the employee/employer rate. The employee/employer rate rose again to 2 percent in 1954. Coupled with many expansions in the system (the introduction of disability insurance and medicare foremost among them), almost a dozen changes in the financial structure of the system have been made since the early 1950's. A summary of the year-by-year tax rate and earnings base since 1937 is provided in the following table.

TABLE 5.—HISTORICAL TABLE OF PAYROLL TAX RATES AND TAXABLE EARNINGS BASES

OASDHI tax rates and taxable earnings base				
Taxable earnings base	Employer and employee each	Self-employed		
\$3,000	4 6			
		2.25		
3,600	2.0	3.0		
4,200	2.0	3.0		
4.200	2.25	3.375		
	2.50	3.75		
	3.0	4.5		
	3.125	4.7		
4,800	3.625	5.4		
	Taxable earnings base \$3,000 3,000 3,600 3,600 4,200 4,200 4,200 4,800 4,800 4,800 4,800	Taxable earnings baseEmployer and employee each\$3,0001.03,0001.53,6001.53,6002.04,2002.04,2002.04,2002.504,8003.04,8003.125		

# TABLE 5.—HISTORICAL TABLE OF PAYROLL TAX RATES AND TAXABLE EARNINGS BASES—Continued

	OASDHI tax ra	DHI tax rates and taxable earnings base			
		Tax rate (percent)			
Years	Taxable earnings base	Employer and employee each	Self-employed		
1966	6,600	4.2	6.15		
1967	6,600	4.4	6.4		
1968	7,800	4.4	6.4		
1969	7,800	4.8	6.9		
1970	7,800	4.8	6.9		
1971	7,800	5.2	7.5		
1972	9,000	5.2	7.5		
1973	10,800	5.85	8.0		
1974	13,200	5.85	7.9		
1975	14,100	5.85	7.9		
1976	15,300	5.85	7.9		
1977	16,500	5.85	7.9		
1978	17,700	6.05	8.1		
1979	22,900	6.13	8.1		
1980	25,900	6.13	8.1		

## PAYROLL TAX CHANGES RESULTING FROM THE 1977 SOCIAL SECURITY AMENDMENTS

## Changes in the tax rate schedule

A new OASDHI tax-rate schedule for employees and employers and for the self-employed was included in the 1977 legislation. Also additional allocation of the overall tax rate to the DI program was included and beginning in 1981 the self-employed tax rate for OASDI will be equal to approximately 150 percent of the employee rate. The tax rate schedules for employees and employers, each, and for the selfemployed were modified as follows:

## TABLE 6.-PRE- AND POST-1977 AMENDMENT TAX RATES

	Prior t	o amend	ments	nts After amendments		ments	Ohanaa ia
Year	OASDI	HI	Total	OASDI	н	Total	Change in total rate
Employer and employee, each:	4.05		6.05	5.05	1 00	6.05	
1978 1979–80 1981 1982–84	4.95	$   \begin{array}{r}     1.10 \\     1.10 \\     1.35 \\     1.35 \\   \end{array} $	6.05 6.05 6.30 6.30	5.05 5.08 5.35 5.40	1.00 1.05 1.30 1.30	6.05 6.13 6.65 6.70	None +0.08 +.35 +.40
1985 1986-89 1990-2010 2011 and		1.35 1.50 1.50	6.30 6.45 6.45	5.70 5.70 6.20	1.35 1.45 1.45	7.05 7.15 7.65	<b>+.70</b>
later	5.95	1.50	7.45	6.20	1.45	7.65	+.20
Self-employed: 1978 1979–80 1981 1982–84	7.00	1.10 1.10 1.35 1.35	8.10 8.10 8.35 8.35	7.10 7.05 8.00 8.05	1.00 1.05 1.30 1.30	8.10 8.10 9.30 9.35	None None +.95 +1.00
1985 1986-89	7.00 7.00	1.35 1.50	8.35 8.50	8.55 8.55	1.35 1.45	9.90 10.00	+1.55 +1.50
1990 and later	7.00	1.50	8.50	9.30	1.45	10.75	+2.25

(in percent)

As the table shows, three employee/employer tax rate increases had been scheduled for future years under the law as it existed prior to the 1977 legislation (in 1981, 1986 and 2011). Two increases had been scheduled for the self-employment rate (in 1981 and 1986). The 1977 legislation put in place six increases in the employee/employer rate between 1979 and 1990 (five for the self-employed between 1981 and 1990). While the ultimate employee/employer rate of 7.65 percent incorporated in the 1977 legislation is only 0.20 percent higher than the ultimate rate scheduled under the pre-1977 law, the 1977 legislation greatly accelerated the time frame in which the ultimate rate would be reached. Under prior law, the employee/employer tax rate would not have gone higher than 6.45 percent until the year 2011. Under current law, the employee/employer tax rate will rise to 6.65 percent in 1981, and to 7.05 percent in 1985. The prior law rate for the selfemployed would never have gone above 8.50 percent, while under current law, the rate will rise to 9.30 percent in 1981 and to an ultimate rate of 10.75 percent in 1990. The reason for the more substantial increases in the self-employed rate was that the 1977 Amendments restored the original decision to set the self-employed OASDI tax rate at 75 percent of the combined employer-employee rate.

#### Changes in the tax base

The amount of the taxable earnings base was increased as follows:

## TABLE 7.—PRE- AND POST-1977 AMENDMENTS EARNINGS BASES

Year	Prior to amendments	After amendments	Change
1978.	<sup>1</sup> 18,900	\$17,700	None
1979.		22,900	+\$4,000
1980.		25,900	+5,500
1981.		29,700	+7,800

<sup>1</sup> Projected under the automatic adjustment provisions made in December 1977 upon enactment of the 1977 Social Security Amendments. Under current assumptions, the prior law-earnings base as now estimated would be \$22,200 for 1981.

Source: Office of Actuary, SSA.

For 1982 and later, the earnings base will continue to be indexed according to changes in average carnings in covered employment.

### ESTIMATED REVENUES FROM UPCOMING "RATE" AND "BASE" INCREASES

The following table shows the added revenues brought into the system by the increases in the tax rate and taxable earnings base scheduled for the next few years beginning with the increase in the taxable earnings base in 1980. These estimates are based on the Administration's FY 1981 budget economic assumptions.

These estimates show the effect of holding tax rates constant at 1980 or 1981 levels and for automatic increases in the earnings base after 1979, or 1980, in lieu of the ad hoc increases prescribed under present law. Table 9 contains estimates of what the taxable earnings base would be if it were to rise automatically after 1979 and after 1980.

# TABLE 8.—REDUCTION IN PAYROLL TAX REVENUES IN CALEN-DAR YEARS 1980-85 THAT WOULD RESULT FROM VARIOUS SOCIAL SECURITY TAX ROLLBACK APPROACHES

	[In bi	llions]				
		Total (OASDHI)				
	1980	1981	1982	1983	1984	1985
Combined effects of (1) automatic increases in base, instead of ad hoc increases, and (2) elimination of tax-rate increases: 1. Automatic in- creases in base after 1979 and tax					٩	
rates held con- stant at 1980 levels 2. Automatic in- creases in base after 1980 and tax rates held con-	<b>\$</b> 1.3	\$15.4	\$20.2	\$23.0	\$25.6	\$41.3
stant at 1980 levels 3. Automatic in-	•••••	13.6	18.1	20. <b>6</b>	23.3	38.7
creases in base after 1979 and tax rates held con- stant at 1981 levels 4. Automatic in- creases in base after 1980 and tax rates held con-	1.3	3.3	5.4	6.2	6.8	20.6
stant at 1981 levels		1.4	3.0	3.7	4.3	17.7

(In billions)

## TABLE 8.—REDUCTION IN PAYROLL TAX REVENUES IN CALEN-DAR YEARS 1980-85 THAT WOULD RESULT FROM VARIOUS SOCIAL SECURITY TAX ROLLBACK APPROACHES—Con.

	[In bil	lions]				
	Total (OASDHI) <sup>1</sup>					
-	1980	1981	1982	1983	1984	1985
Elimination of tax-rate increases, with no change in base sched- uled under present law:						
5. Tax rates held constant at 1980 levels 6. Tax rates held		12.4	16.5	18.7	21.0	36.1
constant at 1981 levels	••••••		1.3	1.6	1.8	15.0
Automatic increases in base, instead of ad hoc increases, with no change in tax rates scheduled under pres- ent law:						
7. Automatic in- creases after 1979.	1.3	3.3	4.1	4.7	5.1	5. <b>9</b>
8. Automatic in- creases after 1980.		1.4	1.7	2.1	2.5	2. <b>9</b>

<sup>1</sup> Tables 50 and 51 in the appendix show how these revenues are distributed between the OASDI and HI programs, on calendar year and fiscal year basis.

Note: The above estimates are based on the President's 1981 budget assumptions, extended through 1990 and modified so that the unemployment rate does not fall below 5 percent. Totals do not necessarily equal the sum of rounded components.

Source: Office of the Actuary, SSA.

Calendar year	Present law	Automatic increase after 1979	Automatic increase after 1980
1979.	\$22,900	\$22,900	\$22,900
1980.	25,900	24,600	25,900
1981.	29,700	26,700	28,200
1982.	32,400	29,100	30,900
1983.	35,400	31,800	33,600
1984	39,000	35,100	36,900
1985	42,900	38,400	40,500
1986	46,800	42,000	44,100
1987	50,400	45,300	47,700
1988	54,000	48,300	51,000
1988	57,600	51,600	54,300

# TABLE 9.—ANNUAL EARNINGS SUBJECT TO SOCIAL SECURITY TAX, 1979–89: UNDER PRESENT LAW AND 2 ALTERNATIVES

Source: Social Security Administration, Office of the Actuary: Feb. 5, 1980.

### II. Financial Condition of System

## ADVERSE FORECASTS OF THE MID-197#S

Beginning with its report of 1973, the Board of Trustees of the Old Age, Survivors, and Disability Insurance program repeatedly forecast a worsening financial situation for the program both in the near-term, i.e., for the late 1970's and early 1980's, and over the longrun, i.e., until the middle of the next century. The 1975 report showed the DI program as having difficulty meeting its benefit obligations beginning in 1980. By 1977 the trustees were reporting that DI reserves would fall to zero in early 1979; and similarly, OASI reserves would be used up by 1983. The HI trust fund was estimated to be exhausted in 1988.

The following table shows the projected OASI and DI trust fund reserve ratios prior to the 1977 Social Security Amendments. This table shows that the trust fund reserve ratio for each of the two programs was expected to drop quickly to zero.

## TABLE 10.—ESTIMATED OASDI TRUST FUND RESERVE RATIOS PRIOR TO 1977 AMENDMENTS, CALENDAR YEARS 1977-84

Calendar year	Funds at beginning of year as percentage of disburse- ments during year			Funds at end of year as percentage of disburse- ments during year			
	OASI	DI	OASDI	OASI	DI	OASDI	
1977 1978 1979 1980	38 31	48 24 3 (')	47 36 27 318	43 33 26 19	27 4 ( <sup>2</sup> )	41 29 * 19 * 10	
1981. 1982. 1983. 1984.	11 3		* 9 (* *) (*) (*)	12 3 (*)		(*) () ()	

<sup>1</sup> DI trust fund exhausted in 1979.

<sup>2</sup> Figures are theoretical because the DI trust fund exhausted in 1979.

\* Figure is less than 0.5 percent.

Combined OASDI trust funds exhausted in 1982.

• OASI trust fund exhausted in 1983.

Source: Office of Actuary, Social Security Administration.

(18)

As for the long run, the 1973 report showed a deficit equal to 0.32 percent of taxable payroll; the 1974 report showed a deficit of 2.98 percent of taxable payroll; by 1977 the projected deficit reached 8.2 percent of taxable payroll. The 1977 projected deficit of 8.2 percent of taxable payroll reflected an average shortfall in revenues of more than 40 percent of the costs of the program through the long-range 75-year measuring period, 1977 to 2051. (In today's dollar values, 1 percent of taxable payroll is equal to approximately \$12 billion annually—although it should be noted that the greater part of the "longrange" deficit was attributable to shortfalls late in this century and early next century.)

The following table shows a breakdown of the longrange deficit between the OASI and DI programs and the size of the pre-1977 amendments deficit in each of the three 25-year segments of the 75year actuarial measuring period.

## TABLE 11.—COMPARISON OF THE ESTIMATED OASDI EXPENDI-TURES WITH THE SCHEDULED TAX RATES PRIOR TO THE 1977 AMENDMENTS, CALENDAR YEARS 1977-2051

	Estim	ated expend	litures			
Calendar year	Old-age and survivor insurance	Disability insurance	Total	Tax rate	Difference	
25-yr averages: 1977-2001 2002-26 2027-51	. 14.65	2.24 4.20 4.61	12.24 18.86 26.47	9.90 11.18 11.90	-2.34 -7.68 -14.57	
75-yr average: 1977– 2051	. 15.51	3.68	19.19	10.99	-8.20	

[In percent of taxable payroil]

Note: Expenditures and taxable payroll are based on the intermediate set of assumptions in the 1977 Report of the Board of Trustees of the Old-Age and Survivors Insurance and Disability Insurance Trust Funds.

#### EFFECT OF THE 1977 AMENDMENTS

With the passage of the Social Security Amendments of 1977, forecasts of the financial condition of the program improved significantly. At the time of enactment, the Social Security actuaries projected that the OASDI program would be in a surplus position through the next 25-year period. While annual deficits occurring in 1978 and 1979 would bring OASDI reserve balances down to a level equivalent to 25 percent of 1981 outgo (a little more than 3 months worth of benefit expenditures). annual surpluses beginning in 1980 and continuing thereafter would bring reserve balances up to 59 percent of 1 year's outgo by 1987. (There is no absolute rule as to the optimum relationship between the trust fund and benefit obligations at any given time. However, a common rule-of-thumb in previous years held that trust fund assets should generally fall between 75 percent and 125 percent of a year's benefit obligations. Clearly, cash flow can be maintained at lower reserve levels. However, trust fund balances in the 75- to 125-percent range would serve to provide a margin of safety and to assure ample time and reserves to deal with unanticipated developments.)

The improved short-run outlook was brought about by legislated changes on the revenue side, estimated at that time to add some \$80 billion in new revenues to the OASDI programs in the 1978-83 period, as well as changes in benefits resulting in net reductions of outgo of \$7.5 billion during that same period.

The revenue increases were the result of (1) ad-hoc increases in the taxable earnings base above the increases that would have occurred automatically, (2) a reallocation to the OASDI trust funds of a portion of the already scheduled increases in the HI tax rate, (3) increases in the overall tax rate beginning in 1979. and (4) increases in the OASDI portion of the self-employment tax rate in 1981 bringing it up to 1½ times the employee rate.

(The reallocation of the HI tax rate was designed essentially to transfer to the OASDI funds the full increase attributable to the higher tax base. The overall status of the HI program was not significantly changed by the 1977 amendments.)

The principal benefit changes affecting outgo included (1) revamping of the OASDI benefit formula to lessen the overcompensation for inflation in the future (referred to as the "decoupling" provisions), (2) modifications to the retirement test, (3) correction of a major technical flaw in computing benefit increases for early retirees. (4) improvements in protection for divorced and widowed spouses. (5) limitations on the receipt of retroactive benefits, and (6) a reduction in social security dependent's benefits for persons receiving public pensions from noncovered employment. Some of these latter provisions resulted in savings to the system, while others increased its cost; however, the net effect was a reduction in expenditures.

According to the official estimates at the time the 1977 amendments were adopted, the amendments improved the long-range financial condition by reducing the projected deficit of 8.2 percent of taxable payroll to 1.46 percent of taxable payroll representing an average revenue shortfall over the 75-year period of less than 10 percent of the costs of the program.

While this deficit was still in excess of actuarial standards for longrange financial soundness, it represented a significant improvement and was expected to provide short-term soundness which would permit Congress adequate time to develop a more complete solution to the long-range financing situation. Almost three-fourths of this improvement was brought about by the benefit formula changes.

The following table provides a breakdown of the impact on the long-range condition of the OASDI program of the major provisions of the 1977 amendments, as estimated at the time of enactment.

## TABLE 12.—IMPACT OF 1977 AMENDMENTS ON ACTUARIAL BALANCE OF THE OASDI PROGRAM OVER THE PERIOD 1977– 2051

Description of item	OASI	DI	Total
Cost of social security system under prior law Balance under prior law	15.51 6.06	3.68 -2.14	19.19 
Changes of the 1977 amendments: Decoupling 5 percent reduction in benefit	9.10	2.19	11.29
	.53	.13	.66
New (wage-indexed) benefit for- mula Other benefit provisions	-5.19 .16	-1.24 .01	-7.16 .18
Total net effect of benefit changes	3.88	1.09	4.97
Change tax base	.45	.08	.54
Self-employed tax rate to 1½ times employee tax rate New tax schedule	.08 .57	.02 .57	.10 1.14
Total net effect of financing changes (including tax base)	1.11	.67	1.78
-			
Total net cost effect	4.98	1.75	6.74
Balance under present law	-1.08	38	-1.46

#### [in percentage of taxable payroll]

#### CONDITIONS AS REPORTED IN THE LATEST TRUSTEES' REPORT

Each year, the Board of Trustees of the social security programs issues a report on the near- and long-term financial condition of the programs. As has been the practice in recent years, the latest report, issued in April 1979, contains future financial projections under three different sets of economic and demographic assumptions intended to show what would happen under optimistic, intermediate, and pessimistic circumstances. Projections under the intermediate assumptions are typically the ones used in considering the financial impact of new legislation. Under the optimistic and intermediate sets of assumptions, the report indicated that all three of the trust funds would be in sound financial condition for the next 5 years. Under the pessimistic assumptions, however, OASI trust fund reserves were expected to fall to a level in which cash-flow problems could arise. As explained in a later section, the economic situation has changed so that the "pessimistic" assumptions are now closer to the most current projections, at least in the near-term future.

(a) OASI situation.—Under the pessimistic assumptions, there would be cause for concern since the reserve balance in the OASI trust fund would fall from a level of 39 percent of 1978 outgo to 2 percent of 1985 outgo. As indicated earlier, optimum reserve balances of 75 to 125 percent of a year's benefits were previously considered desirable. In any case, however, reserve balances representing less than 9 percent of annual expenditures (slightly more than 1 month's outgo), are on an absolute basis too low because the Treasury may be unable in that situation to meet the benefit obligations paid on the 3d of each month with the cash on hand. Discussion of a 2-percent level of reserves in 1985 is purely theoretical because problems in meeting benefit obligations would occur long before that point.

The following table compares estimates of OASI trust fund reserve ratios made in December 1977 upon enactment of the 1977 amendments with those resulting from the intermediate and pessimistic assumptions in the 1979 trustees report.

TABLE 13.—COMPARISON OF OASI TRUST FUND RESERVE RATIOS ESTIMATED UPON ENACTMENT OF 1977 AMEND-MENTS TO THOSE IN THE 1979 TRUSTEES REPORT

	OASI reserves at the beginning of the year as per- cent of expenditures during the year					
			1979 OASI trustees report estimates			
Calendar year	December 1977 estimates	Under intermediate assumptions	Under pessimistic assumptions			
1979. 1980. 1981. 1982. 1983.	26 26 30	30 24 19 17 18	30 23 16 12 8			
1984 1985 1986 1987	45 52	18 18 22 26	5 2 2 2			

Source: Social Security Administration.

This more pessimistic scenario for the OASI program principally showed what would happen under adverse economic circumstances, in which high inflation increases trust fund expenditures, and higher unemployment reduces trust fund receipts.

(b) DI situation.—The DI trust fund, on the other hand, would have sufficient reserves to avoid cash-flow problems even under these adverse economic assumptions, where the reserve balance would rise steadily from 26 percent in 1978 to 97 percent in 1985. This improved forecast for the DI trust fund over previous reports is caused by projections of lower rates of enrollment than were made previously based on an actual slowdown in new awards since the last quarter of 1977 (although it should be noted that enrollment is still projected to rise in the future under all three sets of assumptions in the 1979 Trustees' report). The Trustees noted that "this reduction in the incidence of disability was not anticipated and its causes are not very clear, so it is uncertain whether the trend will continue in the future."

In view of the situation which could arise in the OASI trust fund under the pessimistic assumptions, the trustees included this cautious note in the report:

\*\*\* a severe or prolonged economic downturn could jeopardize the short-range actuarial soundness of the Old Age and Survivor's Insurance program \*\*\* (further recommending that) no reduction be made in the scheduled revenues of Old Age and Survivors Insurance and Disability Insurance trust funds without making provisions for offsetting reductions in expenditures or alternative financing arrangements, (and that) it might be advisable to examine the need for flexibility to reallocate funds between the two trust funds in the short run. (1979 OASDI Trustees Report.)

(c) HI situation.—Similar to the situation of the DI program, the 1979 trustees report for the HI program shows improvement in the condition of the HI program from that reported upon enactment of the 1977 amendments. In December 1977 it was estimated that HI financing would be adequate in the early to mid 1980's, but that reserves would fall to zero by 1988. The intermediate assumptions in the latest trustees report actually show that HI will be adequately financed throughout the decade. Even the pessimistic assumptions indicate a slightly more favorable situation than that reported upon enactment of the 1977 amendments, although it should be noted that reserves would fall to zero sometime in 1989.

The following table compares estimates of HI trust fund reserve ratios made upon enactment of the 1977 amendments with those resulting from the intermediate and pessimistic assumptions in the 1979 trustees report.

# TABLE 14.—COMPARISON OF HI TRUST FUND RESERVE RATIOS ESTIMATED UPON ENACTMENT OF 1977 AMENDMENTS TO THOSE IN 1979 TRUSTEES REPORT

	of expenditures during the year						
		1979 HI trustees report estimates					
Calendar year	December 1977 estimates	Under intermediate assumptions	Under pessimistic assumptions				
1979 1980 1981 1982 1983	45 39 47	53 53 51 64 73	53 53 50 60 66				
1984 1985 1986 1987 1988	. 39 . 29 . 22	77 76 73 71 65	64 57 47 38 23				

Hi reserves at the beginning of the year as percent

<sup>1</sup> Precise estimates were not made for the period after 1987.

Source: Social Security Administration.

#### WORSENING ECONOMIC CONDITIONS AND TRUST **FUND FORECASTS**

While the financial condition of the programs as reflected under the intermediate assumptions in the trustees report is typically viewed as the most likely or realistic path that trust fund operations will follow in the future, it became apparent within a few months after issuance of the 1979 trustees report that the economy, particularly with respect to the cost of living, was not moving in line with the short-range, intermediate economic forecast of the trustees. Economic forecasts made in June and July 1979, reflecting both higher rates of inflation and unemployment, were made by the Administration, both congressional budget committees and a number of private forecasters. Generally these forecasts indicated a recession was ahead coupled with a high rate of inflation. For social security this meant higher than anticipated outgo with increases in revenues which would not keep pace with the additional outgo.

(a) Projections made in the summer of 1979.—The Administration's "midsession" economic forecast and budget estimates fell between the trustees report intermediate and pessimistic paths. OASI reserve balances were projected to fall to a low of 9 percent of 1985 expenditures, as compared to 17 percent under the trustees intermediate assumptions and 2 percent under the trustees pessimistic ones. After

that the reserve level was expected to rise again reaching almost 20 percent of 1988 expenditures. Balances in the DI and HI trust funds once again were reported to be more than adequate for cash flow purposes throughout the decade.

The Congressional Budget Office (CBO) also prepared a midyear economic update for 1979 and 1980, indicating an even more pessimistic trend than the Administration's forecast. Similarly, forecasts by both the House and Senate Budget Committees were more pessimistic than the Administration's forecast, not only through 1980, but for a number of subsequent years as well.

In a July 31, 1979, letter to the committee, the Director of CBO stated that estimates prepared by CBO for the House and Senate Budget Committees show that under their respective assumptions, the balance of the OASI trust fund would fall between 5.4 percent of 1984 outgo (House version) and 7.7 percent of 1984 outgo (Senate version). Once again, both would represent precariously low OASI trust fund reserve levels. The DI trust fund would have 1984 reserves in the range of 55 percent to 60 percent of outgo.

In other testimony given to the Subcommittee on Social Security of the House Ways and Means Committee in October 1979 hearings, private forecasting groups also indicated a worsening economic trend, in some cases worse than the Administration's "midsession" forecast. The consensus among these forecasters was that the program would have cash-flow problems in the early to mid-1980s.

More recent forecasts made by these private forecasters continue to show adverse economic conditions ahead. The following table highlights their projections of cost-of-living increases and unemployment rates for the next few years.

[in percent]								
	1979	198 <b>0</b>	1981	1982	1983	1984	1985	
CPI (year over year increases):		L						
DRI	11.4	11.9	10.0	9.6	8.8	8.2	8.2	
Chase Econo-					_			
metrics		11.2	9.1	8.9	7.7	6.9	6.5	
Wharton	11.4	11.9	9.3	1	Not ava	nilable		
Unemployment rate:								
DRI	5.8	7.1	7.8	7.3	7.1	7.1	7.0	
Chase Econo-								
metrics	5.8	7.7	8.2	8.2	8.2	7.7	7.2	
Wharton	5.9	7.1	7.8		Not ava	ailable		

TABLE 15.—RECENT FORECASTS OF INFLATION AND UNEMPLOY MENT BY PRIVATE FORECASTING GROUPS<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Forecasts, issued in January 1980. Inflation is measured by Consumers Price Index (CPI).

Source: Social Security Administration.

(b) Administration's and CBO's latest jorecasts.-Similar to the direction taken by private forecasting groups, the Administration's and CBO's latest economic assumptions and trust fund projections show even further deterioration of the financial condition of the OASI program over the next few years. This deterioration is due principally to the higher than previously expected rate of inflation. The following table shows the change in the cost-of-living and unemployment rate assumptions reflected in the Administration's fiscal year 1981 budget and in CBO's latest forecast (a more complete table of the latest economic assumptions is provided in table 37 in the appendix).

## TABLE 16.--RECENT FORECASTS OF INFLATION AND UNEM-PLOYMENT BY THE ADMINISTRATION AND CBO

	[in percent]						
	1980	1981	1982	1983	1984	1985	
CPI (year over year in- creases): Administration fiscal							
year 1981 budget Administration mid-	11.8	9.2	8.2	7.4	6.8	6.1	
Session (July 1979) CBO current Unemployment rate: Administration fiscal	8.6 11.3	7.5 8.9	6.6 9.2	6.2 8.4	5.6 8.0	5.1 7.7	
year 1981 budget Administration mid-	7.0	7.4	6.8	5. <b>9</b>	5.1	4.3	
session (July 1979) CBO current	6.8 7.0	6.5 8.0	6.1 7.7	5.8 7.1	5.6 6.4	5.4 6.0	

.....

<sup>1</sup> The Administration's assumptions for 1984 and 1985 were altered slightly in other parts of this document so that they could be blended with the longer range intermediate economic assumptions of the 1979 trustees report explained below.

Source: SSA and CBO.

The following table shows the expected reserve ratios at the beginning of each calendar year, 1980-89, for the three trust funds under the Administration's fiscal year 1981 budget economic assumptions and under the ones recently made by the Congressional Budget Office (CBO). In extending the Administration's fiscal year 1981 budget projections beyond 1985, the unemployment rate was modified beginning in 1984 so that it would level out over the long run at 5 percent. The Administration's budget shows it falling to 4.3 percent in 1985. The higher unemployment rate was used for the purpose of blending the fiscal year 1981 budget assumptions with the intermediate set of economic assumptions in the 1979 trustees report, under which the longrun unemployment rate is held at 5 percent.

# TABLE 17.—RESERVE RATIOS FOR EACH TRUST FUND UNDER ADMINISTRATION'S AND CBO'S LATEST ECONOMIC ASSUMP-TIONS

F	Reserves at th	ne begini	ning of the ye the ye		ercent of outg	o during
-	OASI		DI		н	
Calendar year	Adminis- tration	СВО	Adminis- tration	СВО	Adminis- tration	CBO
1980 1981 1982 1983 1984	23 14 6 (') (')	23 14 5 (') (')	35 43 58 76 96	34 38 46 55 66	54 55 72 88 102	54 55 69 80 88
1985 1986 1987 1988 1989			117 158 199 240 279	82 116 147 172 188	113 125 139 148 152	92 97 104 107 104

<sup>1</sup> No reserves remaining.

ł

Source: Office of Actuary, SSA and CBO.

Under the Administration's projections, the OASI trust fund would probably run into cash-flow problems in late calendar year 1981. Reserves actually would be exhausted in 1982. CBO's projections are similar.

The combined reserve balance of the OASI and DI trust funds similarly is inadequate through 1985 to avoid cash-flow problems under both the Administration's and CBO's projections. Under the Administration's projections the combined reserve balance of the two trusts funds falls to 8 percent of 1983 outgo at the beginning of that year and decimes further to a low of 3 percent of 1985 outgo. After that, the combined reserve balance would grow again because of the tax rate increase scheduled for 1985. Under CBO's projections, the combined reserve balance would fall to 5 percent of 1983 outgo, and to zero at some point in 1984.

The combined reserve balance of the three trust funds—OASI, DI and HI—on the other hand, is expected to be sufficient to avoid cashflow problems in the coming decade under both the Administration's and CBO's projections. Under the Administration's projections, the combined OASDHI trust fund reserve balance falls to a low of 21 percent of 1983 outgo and begins to rise again in 1985, continuing upward through the end of the decade. Under CBO's projections, the combined OASDHI reserve balance falls to a low of 16 percent of 1985 outgo and then rises again in 1986 and through the end of the decade. The following table shows the combined reserve balance first for the OASI and DI trust funds, and second for the OASI, DI and HI trust funds.

TABLE 18.—COMBINED RESERV	/E RATIOS OF THE	TRUST FUNDS
UNDER THE ADMINISTRATION	ON'S AND CBO'S	LATEST ECO-
NOMIC ASSUMPTIONS		

	Reserves at the beginning of the year as a percent of outgo during the year				
	OASI and DI combined reserves		OASI, DI, an combined res		
Calendar year	Admin- istration	CBO	Admin- istration	СВО	
1980 1981 1982 1983 1984	. 18 . 12 . 8	24 17 10 5 1	29 24 22 21 21	29 23 20 17 16	
1985. 1986. 1987. 1988. 1988. 1989.	7 12 17	(*) 3 9 13 17	23 29 36 42 49	16 21 27 32 35	

<sup>1</sup> No reserves remaining.

Source: Office of the Actuary, SSA and CBO.

Neither of these low points in the combined reserve balance of the three trust funds—21 percent of 1983 outgo under the Administration's assumptions and 16 percent of 1985 outgo under CBO's assumptions reflects a comfortable reserve cushion. While they would be adequate to avoid cash-flow problems, they leave very little margin for error or for possibly worse economic conditions than the respective economic assumptions now reflect. The margin is particularly small with respect to the CBO projections.

In this regard, it should be noted that both CBO and the Administration are more optimistic than some of the major private forecasters about the extent to which inflation will decline, as is indicated on table 15 and 16 above. Moreover, neither the Administration's nor CBO's economic assumptions reflect another adverse economic period after the current one at any time during the remainder of the decade. Typically longer range projections assume that low and high points in the economy will balance out. It would be particularly difficult and highly speculative for economists to predict the timing of the cyclical nature of the economy and/or high inflation following the current period. (This has been demonstrated by the illusive nature of the current recession.) However, both the current adverse condition of the economy and the adverse conditions which occurred in the mid-1970's appear to be heavily responsible for the current financial problems of the system. In 1974 the combined reserves of the OASDI trust funds amounted to almost 75 percent of that year's expenditures. By the beginning of 1978, it had fallen to 37 percent of annual expenditures. Similarly, the OASI trust fund had cash on hand at the beginning of 1980 amounting to 23 percent of 1980 expenditures. OASI reserves are now predicted to run out by 1983. Consequently, with the possibility of the economy turning downward again coupled with high inflation late in the decade, a combined reserve cushion in the 15- to 20percent range for the three trust funds at the beginning of 1985 very likely would be inadequate.

The appendix to this document contains more detailed CBO and Administration projections of the status of the trust funds.

#### LONG-RANGE CONDITION

The Social Security Act requires that the trustees reports include "a statement of the actuarial status of the trust funds." To carry out this mandate the reports include estimates for a 75-year period in the future for OASDI, and a 25-year period for HI. Separate reports are issued for the OASDI and HI programs.

The long-range financial condition of the social security programs will be determined by rates of fertility, mortality, net immigration, labor force participation, marriage, unemployment, inflation, use of the health care system, trends in retirement, and other economic and demographic conditions. Clearly these are things which are virtually impossible to predict with accuracy as far in the future as 75 years.

Long-range projections, even with this uncertainty and imprecision, however, are important in programs such as social security which is by its nature a long-term system. Many individuals now entering the work force and paying social security taxes will still be receiving benefits 75 years from now. Making such long term projections forces analysis of the changes in population and other demographic conditions which will affect the financial condition of the system. Such identification allows for gradual rather than sudden changes to be made, if necessary, to strengthen the programs.

The 1979 trustees reports include three different estimates called optimistic, intermediate, and pessimistic. These are based on different assumptions concerning economic, demographic, and actuarial conditions. The trustees reports do not state that one set of assumptions is more accurate than any other, although most often the intermediate projections are highlighted. The pessimistic assumptions are those which would result in larger program imbalances, and optimistic assumptions would bring about smaller trust fund imbalances or even a surplus. For example, an assumption that people live longer would be included in the "pessimistic" estimates since it would result in a larger expenditure of trust funds. On the other hand, a larger estimated increase in the birth rate is included in the optimistic assumptions since this would result in a higher amount of revenues over the 75-year period. The OASDI forecasts.—The OASDI trustees report indicates that the combined OASDI trust fund condition is actuarially sound over the next 25 years under all three sets of assumptions. Expressing the financial condition of the programs as a percent of taxable payroll (taxable payroll being total earnings subject to the social security tax), the trustees projected the following average financial surpluses through the year 2003:

## TABLE 19.—OASDI TRUST FUND SURPLUS OVER NEXT 25 YEARS AS REPORTED IN 1979 TRUSTEES REPORT

	OASDI surplus (as percent of taxable payroll)		
-	1978 report	1979 report	
Optimistic assumptions Intermediate assumptions Pessimistic assumptions	1.35 1.02 .58	1.75 1.17 .60	

Source: 1978 and 1979 OASDI Trusters Reports.

More simply stated, what the numbers above mean is that, on average, revenues will be 17 percent higher than expenditures under the optimistic assumptions, 11 percent higher under the intermediate assumptions and 5 percent higher under the pessimistic ones.

As the table indicates, the current projections for the medium-range future do not show much change from the projections made in 1978 with the exception of some modest improvement under the optimistic and the intermediate assumptions. However, as with the short-range projections, the mix of the surplus is somewhat different than that shown in the 1978 report, with the DI program showing improvement and the OASI program losing some ground.

Under the pessimistic assumptions, the cash-flow problems in the OASI program which would begin around 1983, continue until 1991 or 1992. The problem would fade at that point because additional revenues would be brought into the system by a tax increase currently scheduled in the law to go into effect in 1990.

As for the 75-year long-range projections, only the optimistic assumptions show the program in actuarial balance:

## TABLE 20.—75-YEAR PROJECTIONS OF COMBINED OASDI SUR-PLUS (+)/DEFICIT (-) AS REPORTED IN 1979 TRUSTEES REPORT

#### [Percent of taxable payroll]

	Percent
Optimistic assumptions	+0.87
Intermediate assumptions	-1.20
Pessimistic assumptions	-4.69

#### Source: 1979 OASDI Trustees Report.

The deficit under the intermediate assumptions is equivalent to 9 percent of the average cost of the programs over the 75-year period—38 percent of the average cost under the pessimistic ones. The intermediate assumptions show a 0.20 percent of payroll improvement over the 1978 report when the deficit was shown at 1.40 percent of payroll. But as with the short-range and medium-range projections, the mix of conditions between the two programs has changed somewhat. The following table shows that the DI program has changed from a deficit to a surplus condition while the OASI program has a slightly higher deficit than was shown in the 1978 trustees report.

# TABLE 21.—75-YEAR PROJECTIONS OF SEPARATE OASI AND DI SURPLUS (+)/DEFICIT (-)

	1978 trustees report		1979 trustees report	
	DI	OASI	Di	OASI
Under immediate assump- tions	-0.14	-1.26	+0.21	-1.41

#### [Percent of taxable payroll]

Source: 1978 and 1979 OASDI Trustees Reports.

While a combined long-range deficit is projected for the programs, under the intermediate assumptions, the trustees point out that: \*\*\* by the turn of the century, the combined trust funds will have increased to levels ranging from about 100 to 350 percent of annual expenditures, depending on the economic and demographic assumptions. Trust fund levels in this range are higher than is generally considered necessary for contingency reserves. The Board believes that the question of longrange financing of the system, including the appropriate size of the trust funds, should be the subject of extensive study during the next several years. (1979 OASDI Trustees Report.)

In regard to disability, the report also points out that the incidence of disability is predicted to be lower under the intermediate assumptions than in the 1978 report, resulting in lower projections of DI beneficiaries. The 1979 report shows a 10 percent increase in the rate of disability for the period 1979–98, remaining constant thereafter. The prior year's report showed a 25 percent increase in the rate of disability for the period 1978–97, remaining constant thereafter. The current report shows the number of DI beneficiaries rising from approximately 4.9 million in 1978 to 7.8 million in the year 2000. In contrast, the 1978 report showed the number of DI beneficiaries rising from 4.7 million in 1977 to 9.4 million in the year 2000.

The report concludes with the following note of caution about the changes in the disability assumptions:

The projections indicate that the increase in the DI trust fund that began in 1978 will continue throughout the next 75 years under both the intermediate and optimistic assumptions, and through the turn of the century under the pessimistic assumptions. The increase in 1978 was primarily due to the reallocation of contribution rates provided under the 1977 amendments, as well as to lower disability incidence rates in 1978. This reduction in the incidence of disability was not anticipated and its causes are not very clear, so it is uncertain whether the trend will continue in the future. Thus, the higher DI trust fund levels projected in this report (as compared to last year's report) are contingent on the realization of the lower incidence rates assumed in this year's report. (1979 OASDI Trustees Report.)

The following table shows the long-range tax rate and estimated expenditures of the OASDI program as projected under the three sets of assumptions in the 1979 trustees report. The table breaks the projections down into the three 25-year segments of the 75-year actuarial measuring period.

## TABLE 22.—ESTIMATED EXPENDITURES OF OASDI SYSTEM AND COMPARISON WITH SCHEDULED TAX RATE AS REFLECTED IN 1979 TRUSTEES REPORT

		Estimated average expenditures by alternative assumptions			Difference by alternative assumptions		
sch uled	Average sched- uled tax rate-	Opti- mistic	Inter- medi- ate	Pessi- .mistic	Opti- mistic	Inter- medi- ate	Pessi- mistic
OASI:							
25-year averages:							
1979 to 2003	9.76	8.60	9.07	9.54	1.16	0.69	0.22
2004 to 2028	10.20	9.62	11.12	13.25	.58	92	-3.05
2029 to 2053	10.20	10.71	14.21	21.14	51	-4.01	-10.94
75-year average:		10.71		64.47			-10.34
1979 to 2053	10.05	9.65	11.47	14.65	.41	-1.41	-4.59
	10.05	9.00	11.4/	14.00	.41	-1.41	-4.53
DI:							
25-year averages:				1 60	50		
1979 to 2003	2.00	1.41	1.52	1.62	.59	.48	.38
<b>2004 to 2028</b>	2.20	1.86	2.15	2.49	.34	.05	29
<b>2029 to 2053</b>	2.20	1.74	2.09	2.60	.46	.11	40
75-year average:							
1979 to 2053	2.13	1.67	1.92	2.24	.47	.21	10
Total:							
25-year averages:							
1979 to 2003	11.76	10.01	10.59	11.16	1.75	1.17	.60
2004 to 2028	12.40	11.48	13.26	15.74	.92	86	-3.34
2029 to 2053	12.40	12.45	16.30	23.74	05	-3.90	-11.34
	12.40	12.43	10.30	2J./4	05	-3.90	-11.34
75-year average:	10.10	11 21	12.20	16.00	07	1 00	4 60
1979 to 2053	12.19	11.31	13.38	1 <b>6.88</b>	.87	-1.20	-4.69

#### [As percent of taxable payroli]

Note: Taxable payroll is adjusted to take into account the lower contribution rates on self-employment income, on tips, and on multiple-employer "excess wages" as compared with the combined employer-employee rate.

Source: 1979 OASDI Trustees Report.

At the request of staff, the office of the actuary in SSA re-estimated the long-range financial forecast of the OASDI program under the intermediate set of assumptions in the 1979 Trustees Report to take account of recent changes in the short-run economic outlook and recent changes in the incidence of disability. The following table shows that with these changes an increase is projected in the overall OASDI longrange deficit of 0.05 percent of payroll (the deficit is now projected to be 1.25 percent of payroll instead of 1.20 percent of payroll). Similarly, the long-range deficit of the OASI program increased by 0.08 percent of payroll. The DI forecast, on the other hand, showed some small improvement with an increase in its surplus position of 0.03 percent of payroll.

# TABLE 23.—ESTIMATED LONG-RANGE EXPENDITURES OF OASDI SYSTEM AND COMPARISON WITH SCHEDULED TAX RATE UNDER TRUSTEES INTERMEDIATE ASSUMPTIONS, MODIFIED FOR CURRENT CONDITIONS, 1979–2053

Average sched- uled tax rate	Estimate aver- age expeditures modified inter- mediate assumptions	Difference
	_	
		-0.48
		91
. 10.20	14.22	-4.02
. 10.05	11.54	-1.49
		.54
		.06
. 2.20	2.09	.11
. 2.13	<b>1.89</b>	.24
		1.00
		1.02
		85
• • • • • • •	16.31	-3.91
		1.05
. 12.19	13.43	-1.25
	9.76 10.20 10.20 10.05 2.00 2.20 2.20 2.13 11.76 12.40 12.40	age expeditures modified inter- mediate assumptions           9.76         9.28           10.20         11.11           10.20         14.22           10.05         11.54           2.00         1.46           2.20         2.14           2.20         2.09           11.76         10.74           12.40         13.25           12.40         16.31

#### [As percent of taxable payroll]

Note: Taxable payroll is adjusted to take into account the lower contribution rates on self-employment income, on tips, and on multiple-employer "excess wages" as compared with the combined employer-employee rate.

Source: Office of Actuary, SSA.

Table 52 in the appendix shows the year-by-year forecast, 1979–2055, of the financial condition of the two programs under the intermediate assumptions as modified per the request of staff. Table 53 in the appendix shows projections year by year of the reserve ratios for each of the programs and combined, 1979–2055, resulting from these modified assumptions.

Table 54 in the appendix shows the long-range projections of covered workers and beneficiaries under the three sets of assumptions in the 1979 trustees report. The HI forecast.—Unlike the OASDI program, the trustees report for the HI program covers a 25-year rather than 75-year future actuarial valuation period. In regard to this valuation period, the 1979 HI Trustees Report states:

Long-range cost estimates for the hospital insurance program have been made, since the beginning of the program, for the 25-year period beginning with the year of the report. A relatively long valuation period, such as 25 years, is necessary in order to depict the pattern of rising costs which will ensue if trends over the past two decades continue into the future. Even a valuation period as long as 25 years fails to present fully the future contingencies that reasonably may be expected, such as the impact of the demographic shift after the turn of the century which is discussed in the old-age, survivors, and disability insurance report. On the other hand, the degree of uncertainty concerning future hospital costs, relative to the remainder of the economy, is sufficiently great as to limit the usefulness of projections beyond 25 years. A precise prediction of the future is not possible, even in the short range; however, both short- and long-range estimates can be made, based on reasonable assumptions, which will indicate the trend and general range of future costs. (Source: 1979 HI Trustees Report.)

Also unlike the OASDI projections which show a long-range surplus under the optimistic assumptions, the current financial projections of the A1 program show no circumstances in which there would be a long-run actuarially balanced system. Under each of its three alternative sets of assumptions, the 1979 HI Trustees Report shows an actuarial imbalance. The following table shows the magnitude of the imbalance resulting under the three alternative projections:

# TABLE 24.—ACTUARIAL BALANCE OF THE HOSPITAL IN-SURANCE PROGRAM, UNDER ALTERNATIVE SETS OF ASSUMPTIONS

	Alternative				
_	Optimistic	Intermediate	Pessimistic		
Average contribution rate, scheduled under present law <sup>1</sup> Average cost of the pro- gram, for expendi- tures and for trust fund building and	2.78	2.78	2.78		
maintenance	3.11	3.82	4.88		
Actuarial balance.	33	-1.04	-2.10		

<sup>1</sup> Average for the 25-year period 1979 to 2003.

Source: 1979 HI Trustees Report.

It should be noted, however, that while the HI trustees report reflects a long-range deficit during the next 25-year period under a full range of possible circumstances, the recent forecasts of the financial condition of the program by the Administration show the program to be in actuarial balance at least through the end of the decade. The reserve situation over the next 10 years, as shown in appendix table 40, is actually better under the Administration's latest forecast, than under the optimistic assumptions in the 1979 trustees report. This, however, assumes implementation and full effectiveness of several proposed changes in the administration of the program.

#### **III.** Financing Alternatives

As indicated in the earlier sections of this document, two separate but closely related issues are faced by the committee: the need to assure adequate funds to meet benefit obligations and the issue of whether and in what way to lessen the impact of scheduled payroll tax increases. Several alternative approaches to these issues are possible.

#### REALLOCATION OF TRUST FUND RECEIPTS AND AUTHORITY FOR INTERFUND LOANS

Even in the absence of any action to modify the scheduled increases in payroll tax rates or the tax base, the financial status of the trust funds will require legislative action to assure that benefit obligations can be met over the next few years. One action which might be taken to deal with cash flow problems in the OASI Trust Fund is a reallocation of income among the trust funds.

In its interim report of January 11, 1980 to the President and the Congress, the National Commission on Social Security recommended a reallocation of tax receipts from the DI program to the OASI program. The reallocation would be permanent and would not involve the HI program. This was one element of a four part recommendation to assure that the financing of the program is adequate enough in the near term to avoid cash-flow problems. The Commission's report states:

It is clearly evident to the Commission that the OASI system needs additional financing in the short run, whereas the DI system has more than adequate short-term financing when considered from a cash-flow standpoint.

The first step that should be taken to improve the financial status of OASI is to increase its allocation from the combined OASDI tax to the extent that this can be done while assuring adequate financing of the DI program. The amount of the employer rate and the employee rate transferred from DI to OASI is 0.125 percent in 1981–84, 0.2 percent in 1985–89, and 0.1 percent in 1990 and after. (Source: Interim Report of the National Commission on Social Security, Jan. 11, 1980.)

The Commission's report show the reserve balances resulting from this reallocation using both the pessimistic economic assumptions in the 1979 trustees report as well as an even more pessimistic forecast developed specifically for the use of the Commission. The following table shows the reserve levels of the OASI and DI trust funds under these two different sets of assumptions reflected in the Commission's report.

## TABLE 25.—ESTIMATED TRUST FUND RESERVE RATIOS RE-SULTING FROM THE REVISED ALLOCATION OF THE TAX RATE RECOMMENDED BY THE NATIONAL COMMISSION ON SOCIAL SECURITY

	Reserves at the beginning of the year as a percent of outgo during the year					
	Trustees report pe assumption	essimistic ns	National Commi assumption			
Calendar year	OASI	DI	OASI	DI		
1980. 1981. 1982. 1983. 1984. 1985.	16 14 13 12	34 39 37 36 34 33	23 15 13 11 9 8	34 37 33 30 28 26		

Source: Interim report of the National Commission on Social Security, Jan. 11, 1980.

Using its own pessimistic economic assumptions, the National Commissic concludes that its proposed reallocation would still produce results for the OASI trust fund in the short run that are unsatisfactory, since the OASI reserve balance could fall below the level of one month's benefits. Given this possible situation, the Commission further recommends the creation of a borrowing authority to allow for loans from the DI and HI trust funds to the OASI trust fund, as well as loans from the General Fund of the Treasury to OASI trust fund if necessary. The Commission's report states:

Because of the possibility that economic conditions in the next few years may be worse than the Commission and others have assumed, reallocation of the OASDI tax rates may not provide sufficient funds to assure prompt payment of benefits. The Commission therefore recommends that legislation be enacted authorizing the OASI trust fund to borrow moneys from either the DI trust fund or the Hospital Insurance Trust Fund when needed to assure prompt payment of benefits, provided that the other trust fund can make the loan without jeopardizing its own cash-flow position. It seems likely that this borrowing authority will be sufficient to meet the cash-flow needs of the OASI Trust Fund. If it is not, the Commission also recommends that legislation be enacted authorizing the OASI Trust Fund to borrow from the general fund of the Treasury. (For consistency, the same borrowing authority should be made available to the DI Trust Fund). (Source: Interim Report of the National Commission on Social Security, Jan. 11, 1980.)

As part of its legislative recommendations in its fiscal rear 1981 budget, the Administration also has proposed the creation of a borrowing authority under which the OASI trust fund could receive loans from the DI and HI trust funds.

The Department of Health and Human Service's press release on the fiscal year 1981 budget states:

The major issue affecting the social security trust funds is that continuing high inflation and anticipated increases in unemployment may have an adverse effect on the financial status of the Old Age and Survivors' (OASI) Trust Fund by 1982. However, overall resources in the three trust funds financed by the payroll tax (OASI, Disability Insurance and Hospital Insurance) will be adequate throughout this period, based on the tax increases now scheduled to take effect in 1981 and in later years. The Administration is therefore recommending an interfund borrowing authority to ensure against any possible shortfalls in OASI. (Source: Press release from Department of Health and Human Services on the fiscal year 1981 budget, January 28, 1980.)

Under the Administration's proposal, the interfund borrowing authority would apply to all three of the trust funds, OASI, DI and HI. It would be triggered whenever the assets of one of the trust funds fell to a level of less than 25 percent of the outgo from that fund during the preceding 12-month period. The Managing Trustee (the Secretary of the Treasury) would have the discretion to determine from which of the other two funds the loan would be made (if not from both), as well as the amount of the loan. The loan would be repaid with interest whenever the assets of the borrowing trust fund reached a level of 30 percent or more of the outgo from that fund during the preceding 12month period. The borrowing authority would expire in fiscal year 1990.

Under the Administration's current trust fund projections, a loan for the OASI trust fund would be triggered in 1980 since reserves are expected to fall below the 25-percent trigger sometime during the year. The current projections also show that the loan(s) could not be repaid prior to the expiration of the borrowing authority in 1990.

One purpose of maintaining separate trust funds for the retirement, disability, and medicare programs is that of calling attention to developing problems in each of these programs which might be masked if they were funded out of a common account. Congress has on several occasions in the past acted to change the proportions of the overall social security tax allocated to the different trust funds in order to accommodate changing projections and to assure that each of the funds will be adequately financed. In doing so, however, the Congress has up to now made all such changes by specific legislative action and required that further legislation be sought if the need for reallocation again arose. The present imbalance in the trust funds could be addressed by this same type of specific legislative reallocation.

Given the current projections, either a proposal to reallocate the tax rates among the trust funds or to allow for interfund borrowing would be inadequate if confined solely to the OASI and DI trust funds. Use of HI reserves would be necessary in addition to those of the DI fund to shore up the OASI trust fund.

The following table shows a possible reallocation of the existing overall tax rates for the next five years between the OASI, DI and HI trust funds. The intent of this possible reallocation would be to create equal reserves in the three trust funds by 1985.

#### TABLE 26.—POSSIBLE REVISED ALLOCATION OF THE SOCIAL SECURITY TAX RATES, 1980 TO 1985 '

			OAS	DHI tax	rates (	employe	e/emplo	yer)		
Colordor	<u></u>	P	resent la	N			Possible	revised a	llocatio	n
Calendar year	OASDI	OASI	DI	ні	Total	OASDI	OASI	DI	н	Total
1980	. 5.08	4.330	0.750	1.05	6.13		4.330	0.750	1.05	6.13
1981 1982	5.35	<b>4.</b> 525 <b>4.</b> 575	.825 .825	1.30 1.30	6.65 6.70		5.075 5.075	.625 .625	.95 1.00	6.65 6.70
1983	5.40	4.575	.825	1.30	6.70		5.025	.675	1.00	6.70
1984 1985	5.40	4.575 4.750	.825 .950	1.30 1.35	6.70 7.05		4.975 5.005	.675 .695	1.05 1.35	6.70 7.05

[In percent]

<sup>1</sup> Based on administration's fiscal year 1981 budget assumptions. Source: Office of Actuary, SSA.

1

Sec. 1

\*

As indicated earlier in this document, the combined reserves of the three funds are barely adequate to maintain cash flow over the next several years under present projections and would be likely to prove inadequate if there is another economic downturn or inflationary spurt. Moreover, the long-range status of the programs are in deficit and, in particular, the hospital insurance program faces a projected deficit over the next 25-year period. Consequently, proposals for borrowing or reallocations among the funds represent only temporary solutions to the financing problems of the trust funds.

#### IMPACT OF TAX BASE

The financing of the social security program involves both a tax rate which is paid by employers and employees as a percentage of each worker's wages and a tax base which limits the total annual earnings per employee to which the rate applies. In making changes to the financing of the program in previous years, Congress has altered both the tax rate and the tax base. In the 1977 amendments, the tax base was substantially increased so that it now is scheduled to be maintained at a level which will result in about 90 percent of all wages being subject to the social security tax rate.

The interrelationship of the tax rate and the tax base can be illustrated by showing how the rates and bases could be changed without altering the overall level of social security tax revenues. At one extreme, the earnings base might be raised to higher levels than are currently scheduled with a commensurate reduction in the tax rate, or at the other extreme the earnings base might be frozen at its current level or even reduced with a commensurate increase in the tax rate. A change of this type would not alter the amount or nature of financing of the system—which would still be derived from a payroll tax—but it would alter the distribution of the tax burden. Deriving new revenues by increasing the earnings base places more of the tax burden on higher income workers. Raising the new revenues through an increase in the tax rate tends to place more of the burden on lower income workers where the increase in taxes represents a greater percentage of the worker's earnings than it does for persons whose earnings exceed the taxable earnings base. However, it should be noted that an increase in the earnings base would ultimately result in higher benefit expenditures, because it would increase the "average monthly earnings" of many workers for benefit computation purposes. An increase in the tax rate would result in no new benefit obligations.

The following table shows the effects of three hypothetical changes to the current earnings base provisions. As previously mentioned the earnings base is \$25,900 in 1980 and will rise to \$29,700 in 1981. In subsequent years, it will rise at the same rate as earnings in the economy rise. The first alternative would reduce the earnings base to the 1979 level of \$22,900 and freeze it at that level. The second alternative would freeze the earnings base at the current 1980 level of \$25,900. Under both changes the earnings base would not rise automatically in the near term. The third alternative would remove the earnings base limit entirely. All earnings would be subject to the tax. The table shows the change in the percent of the population whose entire earnings would fall below the earnings base under these proposals. (Tables 55 and 56 in the appendix show the historical percentages of covered workers whose earnings are above and below the earnings base, as well as the aggregate amount of earnings from covered employment upon which the tax is levied.) The lower portion of the table shows the increase in the tax rates needed to make up for the lost revenues resulting from the two possible earnings base freezes, and the tax rate reduction which could be made by removing the earnings base limit.

## TABLE 27.—PERCENTAGE OF ALL COVERED WORKERS WITH TOTAL EARNINGS BELOW EARNINGS BASE, AND PERCENT-AGE OF TOTAL EARNINGS IN COVERED EMPLOYMENT THAT IS TAXABLE TO WORKERS, UNDER PRESENT LAW AND VARI-OUS ALTERNATIVES, CALENDAR YEARS 1978–83

Calendar year	Maximum taxable earnings <sup>1</sup>	Percentage of all covered workers with total earnings below maximum contribution and benefit base	Percentage of total earnings in covered employ- ment that is taxable to workers
Present law:			
1978	\$17,700	84.9	84.1
1979	22,900	90.3	87.9
. 1980	25,900	91.3	88.6
1981	29,700	92.6	89.7
1002	23,700		89.6
1982	32,400	92.4	
1983	35,400	92.3	89.5
Earnings base			
frozen at the			
1979 levei:			
<b>1980</b>	22,900	87.8	86.1
1981	22,900	85.2	84.3
1982	22,900	81.9	81.9
1983	22.900	78.6	79.2
Earnings base	22,300	/0.0	/ /
frozen at the			
1980 level:	25 000	01.2	00 C
1980	25,900	91.3	88.6
1981	25,900	89.1	87.2
1982	25,900	· 86.1	85.1
1983	25,900	83.0	82.7
See features at and of table	-		

See footnote at end of table.

## TABLE 27.—PERCENTAGE OF ALL COVERED WORKERS WITH TOTAL EARNINGS BELOW EARNINGS BASE, AND PERCENT-AGE OF TOTAL EARNINGS IN COVERED EMPLOYMENT THAT IS TAXABLE TO WORKERS, UNDER PRESENT LAW AND VARI-OUS ALTERNATIVES, CALENDAR YEARS 1978–83—Continued

Calendar year	Maximum taxable earnings <sup>1</sup>	Percentage of all covered workers with total earnings below maximum contribution and benefit base	Percentage of total earnings in covered employ- ment that is taxable to workers
Earnings base eliminated after 1979: 1980 1981 1982 1983	Unlimited Unlimited Unlimited Unlimited	100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0	100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0

<sup>1</sup> Under the alternative earnings base schedules, changes in the tax rate schedule would also be necessary if total OASDHI tax income is to remain approximately the same as under present law. The following table indicates such modified OASDHI tax rates (employee and employer, each) through 1985.

#### [in percent]

Calendar year	Present law	With wage base frozen after 1979	With wage base frozen after 1980	With wage base climi- nated after 1979
1980	6.13	6.13	6.13	6.13
1981	6.65	7.13	6.82	6.11
1982	6.70	7.65	7.25	6.08
1983	6.70	7.65	7.25	6.08
1984	6.70	7.65	7.25	6.08
1985	7.05	8.40	8.10	6.05

Source: Office of Actuary, SSA.

1

The following table shows the amount and percent increase in the payroll taxes to be paid by workers at various earnings levels under these alternatives.

## TABLE 28.—PAYROLL TAXES REQUIRED OF WORKERS AT VARIOUS EARNINGS LEVELS UNDER PRESENT LAW AND AS A RESULT OF VARIOUS HYPOTHETICAL CHANGES IN THE EARNINGS BASE

				)0 wage ner	\$20,000 wage earner		\$100,000 wage earner	
Calendar year	OASDHI tax rates (per- cent) <sup>1</sup>	Earnings base	Annual contri- butions	In- crease over prior year	Annual contributions	Increase over prior year	Annual contributions	Increase over prior year
Present law:								
1978 1979	~ • • •	\$17,700 22,900	\$605 613	\$20 8	\$1,070.85 1,226.00	\$105.60 155.15	\$1,070.85 1,403.77	- \$105.60 332.92
1980	Č 1 0	25,900	613		1,226.00		1,587.67	183.90
1981	6.65	29,700	<b>66</b> 5	52	1,330.00	104.00	1.975.05	387.38
1982	6.70	32,400	670	5	1,340.00	10.00	2,170.80	195.75
1983		35.400	670	•••••	1,340.00		2,371.80 2,613.00	201.00 241.20
1984 1985	6.70 7.05	39,000 42,900	670 705	35	1,340.00 1.410.00	70.00	3,024.45	411.45
Base frozen at 1979	. 7.05	42,500	705	35	1,410.00	70.00	J,UZ7.7J	411.40
level: 1980	6.13	22,900	613	8	1,226.00		1,403.77	
1981		22,900	713	100	1,426.00	200.00	1,632.77	229.00

8

1982 1983	7.65 7.65	22,900 22,900	765 52 765	1,530.00		119.08
1984 1985	7.65 8.40	22,900 22,900	765 840 75		1,751.85 1.923.60	171.75
Base frozen at 1980 level:	0.40	22,900	040 /0	1,000.00 150.00	1,923.00	1/1./5
1980	6.13	25,900	613 8	<b>1,226.00</b>	1,587.67	183.90
1981	6.82	25,900	682 69		1,766.38	178.71
1982	7.25	25,900	725 43		1,877.75	111.37
1983 1984	7.25 7.25	25,900 25,900	725 725	1 450 00	1 0 7 7 7 7	· · · · <b>· · · · · · ·</b> ·
1985	8.10	25,900	810 85	1.620.00 170.00	2.097.90	220.15
Elimination of base after 1979:	0.10	20,000	0.0			
1980	6.13	(*)	613 8	1,226.00	6,130.00	4,726.23
1981	6.11	$\langle \hat{z} \rangle$	613 8 611 -2 608 -3	1,222.00 -4.00	6,110.00	-30.00
1982 1983	6.08 6.08	52	C00	1'010 00	6,080.00 6,080.00	-30.00
1983	6.08	2	608 608	1 016 00	<b>6,080.00</b>	• • • • • • • • • • • •
1985	6.05	<b>M</b>	605 —3		6,050.00	-30.00
		• •				

<sup>1</sup> Hypothetical rates which would produce the same revenue as the present law rates and base.

57-714 0 - 80 - 4

<sup>2</sup> Eliminate wage base after 1979.

Source: Office of the Actuary, Feb. 5, 1980.

.

#### TAX RELIEF ALTERNATIVES

The reallocation or horrowing proposals could be used to meet the very short term financial problems otherwise facing the social security system. However, such action will not suffice to fully restore the longrange solvency of the program nor will it allow for any reduction in or offset against the now scheduled payroll tax levels. Addressing these issues would require new sources of revenues or reductions in benefit liabilities or a combination of both.

In an effort to assure budgetary flexibility for some action to address the issues of offsetting the social security tax burden, the committee recommended and the Senate passed provisions of the Crude Oil Windfall Profits Tax Act of 1979 (H.R. 3919) setting aside the added general revenues resulting from the decontrol of oil prices through creation of a "Taxpayer's Trust Fund." The committee report to the Senate on the bill states:

The significant social security tax increases which are scheduled for 1981 were enacted as a part of the 1977 Social Security Amendments to assure that adequate resources would be available to enable that program to meet its benefit obligations. That need continues to be a matter of high priority. At the same time, the committee is keenly aware of the importance of exploring ways to reduce the heavy burden of payroll taxation, particularly in the light of the existing situation in which taxpayers also face the economic impact resulting from the decontrol of oil prices. The committee addressed this problem in 1978 through a general reduction in income taxes which tended to offset the impact of social security tax increases at that time. The committee anticipates that it will want to take some action in 1980 to address the problems which the economy generally and taxpayers individually would otherwise face when the 1981 social security taxes become effective. However, the importance of that program to the economic security of millions of Americans requires that the problem be addressed only after careful study and consideration of the financing needs of the social security program. The committee fully intends promptly to commit itself to such careful study with a view to making recommendations in this area to the Senate early next year. The committee is concerned, however, over the possibility that its ability to take the action which might be most appropriate and desirable could be foreclosed if adequate budgetary resources are not now set aside. For this reason, the committee substitute provides for the establishment of the Taxpayer Trust Fund using increases in income tax revenues which will result from decontrol of oil prices \* \* \*.

The committee substitute sets aside in a newly established Taxpayer Trust Fund an amount equivalent to general revenues received as a result of oil price decontrol in an amount sufficient to offset the scheduled 1981 increases in social security taxes (about \$18.7 billion). The committeee is not at this time recommending such a modification in the financing of social security, but the committee intends to study this issue carefully next year. The establishment of the Taxpayer Trust Fund would assure that adequate revenues have been set aside for the action the committee may recommend next year.

#### Leaving the Payroll Tax Structure in Place, But Making Offsetting Reductions in Income Taxes

One approach to provide relief from the upcoming payroll tax increases is to allow the scheduled payroll tax increases to go into effect, but make offsetting reductions in income taxes. This would be similar to the action taken by the 95th Congress in the Revenue Act of 1978 when it reduced individual income taxes to offset the increases in 1979 payroll taxes.

Under this approach, overall income tax reductions amounting to \$1 billion in calendar year 1980, \$15 billion in 1981, and \$20 billion in 1982 would be needed to offset the aggregate new revenues arising from the payroll tax increases beginning in 1980. The payroll tax increases will not be proportional for workers of all incomes. The increases in the earnings base in 1980 and 1981 will result in relatively larger increases in social security taxes for persons with annual earnings in the low \$20,000 range and higher. For example, an individual with annual earnings of \$15,000 will have a payroll tax increase of 8 percent in 1981 over 1980. An individual with annual earnings of \$30,000 will have a payroll tax increase of approximately 20 percent in 1981 over 1980. Consequently, an income tax reduction intended to closely offset the approximate payroll tax increases for persons in various earnings groups would have to be scaled up in size for persons with relatively higher earnings.

Proposals to provide income tax relief to take account of rising social security taxes have been introduced by Representatives Gephardt (H.R. 4990) and Senator Eagleton (S. 1719). H.R. 4990 and S. 1719 would provide for an income tax credit equal to 20 percent of each individual's annual payroll taxes for calendar years 1980 and 1981. The credit would be available to individuals for whom taxes are due and to those entitled to refunds. The credit would be provided on the employer's share, but would act to reduce the employer's income tax deduction for such payments currently allowed under the Internal Revenue Code.

In contrast to the across-the-board approach in the Revenue Act of 1978, this approach limits the income tax reductions only to those who actually pay social security taxes.

In estimates prepared last summer by the Joint Committee on Taxation. the following reductions in Federal revenues were projected to result from H.R. 4990:

#### TABLE 29.—ESTIMATED REVENUE LOSS RESULTING FROM IN-COME TAX CREDIT EQUIVALENT TO 20 PERCENT OF SOCIAL SECURITY TAX

[In billions of dollars]

	1980	1981
Calendar year basis	\$22.7	\$27.4
Fiscal year basis	15.8	26.1

Source: Staff of the Joint Committee on Taxation.

H.R. 4990 and S. 1719 would reduce aggregate income taxes by more than the amount of the aggregate revenues that would be brought about by the payroll tax increases.

Substituting New Sources of Revenue for a Portion of the Payroll Tax

Given the pay-as-you-go nature of the social security programs and the relatively minor role played by the assets of the trust funds as contingent reserves, a substantial reduction in the payroll tax can be accomplished only through the substitution of alternative revenue sources or through a reduction of future benefit obligations. A payroll tax reduction by itself would leave the trust funds with insufficient revenues to pay benefits.

In consideration of the 1977 amendments, the Congress rejected the approach suggested by the Administration to turn to the General Fund of the Treasury to meet the near-term benefit requirements of the system, and adopted instead the more traditional approach of meeting the program's financial needs through an increase in the payroll tax rate and earnings base. Interest continues, however, in proposals to finance social security not only with infusions from the General Fund of the Treasury, but through the creation of new forms of taxation. A brief summary of some alternative revenue measures follows.

a. General Fund financing.—Propose's for the use of general revenues as a source of financing for social security are as old as the system itself. In 1935, the Committee on Economic Security under President Roosevelt, the architects of the program, had recommended to the President that a relatively large deficit anticipated to arise after 1965 under their plan be financed by general revenues. He rejected the recommendation in deference to a plan for a self-supporting system. However, general revenue financing again was recommended by the 1938 Advisory Council on Social Security. The Council proposed a plan under which the costs of the program would be shared equally by employees, employers, and the Federal Government.

The Congress did not adopt the proposal. However, in 1944 the Congress did enact a "contingency" authority to appropriate general funds to the system if the need should arise. This was coupled with legislation which precluded the then 1-percent tax rate from increasing as had been previously scheduled. No use of the authority was anticipated at the time nor was the authority ever used since revenues throughout the 1940's far exceeded expectations.

The 1948 Advisory Council on Social Security again recommended a direct infusion of general funds into the system. This too was rejected by the Congress, and in 1950 the Congress went so far as to repeal the 1944 amendment authorizing the general fund "contingency."

General revenue financing reappeared in the OASDI program in 1965 as a means of financing noncontributory wage credits granted for military service. In 1966, authority was enacted to use general funds to reimburse the trust funds for benefits authorized to persons who reached age 72 prior to 1968 without earning any quarters of coverage. General funds also appeared in the medicare program in 1965 (i.e., upon enactment of the program) to finance the costs of blanketing in older noninsured persons under HI (part A of medicare). It should be noted that these uses of general revenues were not considered to be a major departure from the traditional method of financing the social security system. In the case of gratuitous military wage credits, the general tund payment was in the nature of an employer paying both the employer and employee share—a special benefit related to the period of military service. The Congress even expected that it would be part of the Defense Department's budget, rather than as part of the SSA budget. The general fund payments for the cash benefits provided to the noninsured and the blanketing-in of the noninsured under HI were to be explicitly related to the costs of the benefits provided; they were expected to be relatively small and, in time, disappear.

However, in 1965 the Congress did make one significant departure from the traditional method of the financing program changes. Instead of a payroll tax on employers and employees during their working years, the SMI program (part B of medicare) was initially funded half from beneficiary premiums and half from a government contribution from general funds. As a result of legislation in the early 1970s, limiting annual premium increases to no more than the annual percentage increases in social security cash benefits, the government share of part B has actually grown and now represents 71 percent of the cost of that program.

Recent advisory councils have continued the theme of expanding the use of general revenues in the system, but only for the medicare program. The 1965 Advisory Council recommended the limited use of general revenues for hospital insurance to cover the cost of benefits for the uninsured (as previously mentioned, this was enacted).

The 1971 Advisory Council recommended that one-third of the combined cost of the HI and SMI programs (medicare parts A and B) be financed from the general revenues.

The 1975 Advisory Council recommended consideration of gradually shifting the entire cost of the HI program to the general revenues and using the then legislated HI payroll tax rate to solve the financing problems of the OASDI program.

Neither the 1971 nor 1975 Council's recommendation was acted on by Congress.

The 1979 Advisory Council also endorsed the infusion of general revenues into the HI program. This Council's approach differs from the prior Councils' suggestions in that it would provide for a special allocation or earmarking of general funds in place of a portion of the payroll tax now earmarked for HI. The remaining portion of the payroll tax earmarked for HI would be diverted to OASDI. The council recommended that a certain portion of each individual's income tax would be identified—on a separate line on the tax return—as being his medicare tax. The council further proposed that those taxes be matched from general revenues and that the matching funds be "designated as coming from corporation income tax collections."

Another approach for the use of general funds in the system is the one approved by the House when it passed the 1977 amendments, under which standby authority for a loan from the General Fund of the Treasury would be created. The House-passed bill called for such a loan whenever the assets of either of the trust funds at the end of a calendar year amounted to less than 25 percent of the expenditures during that year. Repayment of the loan and imposition of additional taxes would have been required under certain conditions. The provision was eliminated in conference.

Yet another approach, included in the Administration's bill leading up to the 1977 amendments is that whenever the economy takes a noticeable downturn, as indicated by an unemployment rate in excess of 6 percent, general revenues be provided to the system to make up for the payroll tax revenues lost because of the slump. An amount equal to the difference between the social security taxes actually paid and those that would have been collected for the year if unemployment had been no more than 6 percent would be transferred from the General Fund of the Treasury to the trust funds. The plan was referred to as "countercyclical" general revenue financing. Neither the House nor Senate adopted this idea in their bills leading up to the amendments. This proposal also was endorsed by the recent Advisory Council.

A number of bills were introduced in the first session of the 96th Congress proposing the use of general revenues to finance the system. A number of them renew the idea of the Federal Government as an equal partner in supporting the system, with the Government picking up a third of its cost. Others propose that some or all of the portion of the payroll tax going to HI be reallocated to OASDI or that the DI portion be reallocated to OASI and HI. Still other bills would infuse general revenues into both HI and DI.

b. Mandatory, universal coverage.—As is the idea of using general revenues in the social security system, recommendations to mandate the coverage of government workers under the social security system (as well as other noncovered workers) are as old as the system itself. Recommendations to cover Federal civilian employees were made by the 1938, 1948, 1971, 1975 and 1979 Advisory Councils on Social Security. In 1954, a congressionally mandated study group (the Kaplan committee) recommended coverage of Federal and military employment. In 1960 and 1965, the Ways and Means Committee directed that further studies be done. And again in 1967, the Congress mandated yet another study. None of these reports and studies resulted in options acceptable to the Congress, other than the extension of social security to military employment which became effective in 1957.

In its recommendations to the House leading up to the 1977 amendments, the Committee on Ways and Means proposed mandatory social security coverage of some 6 million jobs in Federal civilian, State and local, and nonprofit employment. The effective date of the prevision was set for January 1, 1982, and if it had been enacted, about 97 percent of all employment in the United States would have come under the system (up from 90 percent today). An amendment introduced by Congressman Fisher on the floor of the House, proposing deletion of the mandatory coverage provision, was accepted by the House. However, a 2-year study of the extension was mandated. (The report of the study group was due to be submitted in December 1979; however, as of the time this document was printed, the report required by the legislation had not been submitted.)

The interest then and now in extending social security coverage to employment not currently under the system has its origin in both programmatic and financing concerns.

The programmatic concerns are stated in the report of the Committee on Ways and Means to the House on the 1977 amendments (H.R. 9346):

There are gaps in protection of workers who have worked both under the CSR [Civil Service Retirement] system and social security; some employees only qualify for benefits under one system so that their benefits are not based on their lifetime earnings and contributions to both systems, while other employees fail to get benefits under either system. The second problem is that many employees who have worked under both systems are able to qualify for social security benefits by working for relatively short periods in jobs covered under social security, and to also qualify for substantial CSR benefits.

These social security benefits generally are based on substantially less than a full lifetime of covered work and are heavily weighted and represent a very high return on the employee's contributions. This situation is unfair to all workers covered under social security and to their employers, who must bear the cost of the windfall benefits payable to Federal employees. (H. Rept. 95–702.)

Similar concerns are expressed about employees of State and local governments and nonprofit organizations whose jobs are not covered by social security. There also is concern that if many of the employees of State and local governments which are currently under the system exercise their option to withdraw, this could have a rather large negative impact on social security revenues.

As for the financing implications of mandatory coverage, depending on the method used, the extensions of coverage could result in significant increases in revenues to the social security system in the short run. Under the bill reported by the Committee on Ways and Means prior to House action on the 1977 amendments, the proposed extensions were estimated to bring in new revenues amounting to \$14.7 billion in 1982 and \$17.8 billion in 1983 (including HI revenues) while outlays resulting from the new coverage would have been negligible in 1982 and amounted to less than \$100 million in 1983.

The action proposed by the Ways and Means Committee might be considered as one end of the spectrum, since it would have blanketedin all workers in noncovered employment regardless of their age or length of service in their government jobs. The other extreme which is reflected in a number of more recent proposals, including that of the recent Advisory Council, would be to cover only new government workers on a mandatory basis. The added financing from this approach would be much less significant, but still substantial, as reflected by the following estimates of added revenues:

## TABLE 30.—REVENUES RESULTING FROM COVERAGE OF NEW EMPLOYEES ENTERING EMPLOYMENT NOT PRESENTLY COVERED BY SOCIAL SECURITY BEGINNING JAN. 1, 1981

Calendar year	Billions <sup>1</sup>
1981	\$0.6
1982	1.5
1983	2.5
1984	3.4
1985	4.6

<sup>1</sup> Based on administration's mid-session 1979 economic assumptions. Source: Office of the Actuary, Social Security Administration. The long-range savings estimated to result from this proposal is roughly 0.5 percent of taxable payroll. Slightly more than half of this savings is estimated to result from elimination of the "windfall benefits" now attributed to the dual benefit structure. The remainder is due to the revenue surplus resulting from the initial transition to full coverage.

#### Reduction of Payroll Taxes With Offsetting Reductions in Future Benefit Obligations

It would also be possible to lower the upcoming payroll tax increases by reducing the future benefit obligations of the system. Given that the estimated revenues from the tax increases will total more than \$125 billion in the 1980-85 period, the benefit reductions needed to completely offset the increases would have to be massive and could only be achieved by reducing benefits for both new beneficiaries and persons already on the benefit roll. Other proposals would only affect new beneficiaries and have relatively small financial effects in the short run, but would result in rather large reductions in program costs 5 to 10 years into the future.

a. Altering the benefit formula.—The benefit formula was changed substantially with the passage of the Social Security Amendments of 1977. The so-called decoupling provisions, by maintaining replacement rates (the ratio of benefits to prior earnings) at roughly constant levels through time, were intended to avoid the situation which would have occurred under the prior law where many future beneficiaries ultimately would have received more in benefits than they made in their final year of working. The approach adopted in the 1977 amendments is referred to as "wage indexing." The principle behind it is that each generation of future retirees should have roughly the same proportion of their pre-retirement earnings replaced by social security benefits as the preceding one. For instance, a typical worker with average earnings retiring at age 65 in 1983 will receive benefits representing approximately 42 percent of his last year's earnings. Under the "wage-indexing" provisions the typical worker with average earnings retiring at age 65 in the year 2002 also will receive benefits representing about 42 percent of his last year's earnings.

Prior to enactment of the amendments, alternatives to the "wageindexing" approach were considered. These approaches typically involved the use of a price index where a wage index is now used in the computation of benefits.

Under the new wage-indexing procedure, the worker's earnings used to compute his "average monthly earnings" amount for social security purposes are indexed to reflect what they would be if earned today (actually they are indexed to the year in which the retired worker reaches age 60 or to the second year prior to the worker's death or onset of disability). Each year of countable earnings is raised to the level it would have been if it had been earned during the more recent year. Also indexed are the so-called "bend points" in the benefit formula. These are the two points in the benefit formula at which average indexed monthly earnings are converted into benefits at a lower percentage rate. For instance, in 1980 the benefit formula for newly awarded benefits will be 90 percent of the first \$194 of average indexed monthly earnings (AIME), 32 percent of the next \$977 of AIME and 15 percent for the remaining AIME. The bend points are \$194 and \$1,171. These dollar amounts will be raised each year to reflect rising earnings levels.

At the time of enactment of the 1977 amendments it was expected that wages would tend to rise faster than prices (as had generally been the situation in the past) and thus a price-indexed formula would result in lower benefits for future retirees than a wage-indexed one.

Where a wage-indexed system was perceived to keep replacement rates relatively constant through time, price indexing was expected to result in a gradual decline in future replacement rates. In other words, each new successive cohort of beneficiaries would be expected to receive benefits representing a slightly lower percentage of their preretirement earnings than the preceding cohort of retirees.

This long-run perspective about the relationship of wages and prices did not ignore the possibility that periods might arise in which prices would climb at a faster pace than wages. Nonetheless, the assumptions used at that time did not actually anticipate any specific point in the future where wages would grow at a slower rate than prices.

The more current economic indicators, however, show that such a situation occurred in 1979. Under the Administration's latest economic report (as reflected in its fiscal year 1981 Budget), the difference between the increases in wage and price levels—frequently referred to as the real-wage differential—is estimated to have been a minus 3.2 percent in 1979. For 1980, the real wage differential is estimated to be minus 2.7 percent. What this means is that prices are growing at a faster rate than wages and consequently any immediate action taken to peg the benefit formula in one way or another to changes in prices, using 1979, 1980 or 1981 as the base year, would result in higher benefits for persons retiring in the 1981-83 period than that which results from the current wage-indexed system. Thus, the overall costs of the system in the immediate future would be higher than those currently projected. Under the extremely volatile economic assumptions now being used, a price-indexed system could not begin to reduce cost until 1984 at the earliest.

While wage-indexing and price-indexing were the two principal alternatives considered in 1977 when the benefit formula was being reexamined by the committee, there are numerous other ways in which the benefit formula could be altered to reduce the costs of the system.

For instance, rather than focusing attention on the method by which the benefit formula is to be adjusted over time, such as through the use of a wage-index or a price-index, the focus could be on establishing a flexible procedure for adjusting the benefit formula that has the goal of keeping costs at a level sustainable within the existing tax rate schedule. In other words, the benefit formula could be pegged to the tax rate itself. The portion of the overall tax rate going to the OASDI program in 1980 is 5.08 percent (10.16 percent for the employee and employer, combined). The remaining portion, 1.05 percent, is earmarked for the HI program. A proposal whose purpose is to keep costs within the resources provided by the existing tax rate would allow adjustments to be made to the benefit formula only to the extent that such adjustments do not result in costs which exceed 10.16 percent of taxable payroll (the combined employee-employer OASDI rate).

A number of approaches could be considered to illustrate how the benefit formula could be altered in a way which brings the costs of the OASDI system down to a level sustainable by the current tax rate, Three such illustrative proposals are described below. The basic differences between the three proposals is the speed at which the cost of the system is brought down to 10.16 percent of taxable payroll.

The first proposal would make no adjustments in the bend points of the benefit formula beginning in 1981, and would continue the freeze until the cost of the system fell to 10.16 percent of taxable payroll. In other words the bend points would be frozen at their 1980 levels of \$194 and \$1.171 respectively for a number of years. Based on current economic assumptions, the "freeze" would be in effect until 1983. After that, wage-indexing of the bend points could be resumed.

The second proposal would increase the bend points at half of the rate of increase in prices or wages, whichever is lower, until the cost of the system was brought down to 10.16 percent of taxable payroll. Under current economic assumptions, this slower rate of change to the bend points than current law provides would continue until 1987, at which point wage-indexing of the bend points could be resumed.

The third proposal would increase the bend points at the full rate that prices increase (or wages if lower). Under current economic assumptions the switch to price adjustments wouldn't begin until 1984, since as previously mentioned under current economic assumptions wages will rise at a lower rate than prices until 1982. If the bend points were adjusted to reflect changes in prices, rather than wages, prior to 1984 (1981 being the year of measure for 1983 changes in the bend points) the cost of the system would simply increase. When prices again begin to rise at a slower rate than wages, a price index could be used to adjust the bend points with a resulting reduction in costs. Under current economic assumptions, full price-indexing of the bend points would bring the cost of the system down to 10.16 percent of taxable payroll in 1994. After that wage indexing could be resumed.

Under all three illustrative proposals, only the bend points in the benefit formula would be altered. It is assumed that wage-indexing of earnings histories would continue as it is done today. Other proposals could be devised that also alter the indexing provisions affecting earnings histories but these illustrative proposals were confined to adjustments in the bend points for the purpose of simplifying the discussion. Automatic cost-of-living adjustments also would continue for persons on the benefit roll as is done today.

The following tables show the impact of these proposals on the cost of the system, the tax rate needed to support it, and trust fund reserve balances. They also show the changes in replacement rates for representative workers and the differences in the growth of the purchasing power of the benefit that would result from these proposals.

## TABLE 31.—LONG-RANGE COST OF OASDI SYSTEM COMPARED TO TAX RATE UNDER PRESENT LAW AND UNDER 3 ALTERNA-TIVE PROPOSALS ALTERING BENEFIT FORMULA "BEND POINTS"

[in percent of taxable payroll]

	_	Expenditures of the OASDI system under			
Calendar year	Present law tax rate (OASDI)	Present law	Bend points frozen for 3 years <sup>1</sup>	Bend points rise at ½ increase of CPI or wages <sup>2</sup>	Bend points rise at full rate of increase of CPI 3
1979 1980 1981 1982 1983	10.16 10.70 10.80	10.34 10.89 11.24 11.25 11.08	10.34 10.89 11.23 11.23 11.02	10.34 10.89 11.23 11.24 11.05	10.34 10.89 11.24 11.25 11.08
1984 1985 1986 1987 1988	11.40 11.40 11.40	10.90 10.85 10.84 10.81 10.77	10.80 10.69 10.61 10.52 10.42	10.85 10.75 10.68 10.58 10.47	10.90 10.85 10.83 10.78 10.73
1989. 1990. 1991. 1992. 1993.	12.40 12.40 12.40	10.74 10.72 10.70 10.67 10.64	10.30 10.19 10.12 10.05 9.98	10.29 10.11 10.00 9.89 9.79	10.66 10.58 10.52 10.44 10.37
1994 1995 1966 1997 1998	12.40 12.40 12.40	10.63 10.61 10.59 10.57 10.57	9.92 9.87 9.81 9.77 9.73	9.70 9.63 9.54 9.47 9.41	10.30 10.23 10.15 10.09 10.04
1999. 2000. 2001. 2002. 2003.	12.40 12.40 12.40	10.57 10.57 10.58 10.61 10.67	9.71 9.68 9.66 9.67 9.71	9.36 9.31 9.28 9.27 9.29	9.99 9.95 9.92 9.92 9.94

See footnotes at end of table.

-

## TABLE 31.—LONG-RANGE COST OF OASDI SYSTEM COMPARED TO TAX RATE UNDER PRESENT LAW AND UNDER 3 ALTERNA-TIVE PROPOSALS ALTERING BENEFIT FORMULA "BEND POINTS"—Continued

		Expenditures of the OASDI system under				
Calendar year	Present law tax rate (OASDI)	Present law	Bend points frozen for 3 years <sup>1</sup>	Bend points rise at ½ increase of CPI or wages <sup>2</sup>	Bend points rise at full rate of increase of CPI <sup>3</sup>	
2005 2010 2015 2020 2025	. 12.40 . 12.40 . 11.40	10.81 11.58 12.78 14.29 15.65	9.82 10.51 11.58 12.94 14.17	9.36 9.99 11.02 12.31 13.48	10.01 10.64 11.71 13.08 14.32	
2030 2035 2040 2045 2050 2055	. 12.40 . 12.40 . 12,40 . 12.40	16.41 16.57 16.30 16.15 16.18 16.30	14.86 15.00 14.75 14.62 14.65 14.75	14.13 14.27 14.03 13.90 13.93 14.03	15.02 15.17 14.91 14.78 14.81 14.91	
25-year aver- ages: 1979-2003 2004-2028 2029-2053 75-year aver-	. 12.40	10.74 13.25 16.31	10.24 12.01 14.77	10.10 11.43 14.05	10.48 12.16 14.93	
age: 1979–2053 Long-range deficit (—) or surplus (+)	12.19	13.43 	12.34 15	11.86 +.33	12.52 34	

[In percent of payroll taxable]

<sup>1</sup> The 1980 PIA formula bend points (\$194 and \$1,171) are frozen for 3 years, through 1983. From 1984 on, the bend points increase by the increase in wages, as in present law.

<sup>2</sup> The 1980 PIA formula bend points (\$194 and \$1,171) increase by ½ of the lesser of the increase in wages or prices from 1981 to 1987. From 1988 on, the bend points increase by the increase in wages, as in present law.

points increase by the increase in wages, as in present law. <sup>3</sup> The 1980 PIA formula bend points (\$194 and \$1,171) increase by the lesser of the increase in wages or prices from 1981 to 1994. From 1995 on, the bend points increase by the increase in wages, as in present law.

Note: The above estimates are based on the fiscal year 1981 budget assumptions blended into the long-range intermediate assumptions of the 1979 trustees report. Source: Office of the Actuary SSA.

## TABLE 32.—NEAR TERM REDUCTIONS IN OASDI BENEFIT PAY-MENTS UNDER 3 ALTERNATIVE PROPOSALS ALTERING BEN-EFIT FORMULA "BEND POINTS," CALENDAR YEARS 1981–89

[In billions]

Calendar year	points frozen	Bend points rise at ½ CPI increase <sup>1</sup>	Bend points rise at full CPI increase <sup>3</sup>
1981.	\$0.1	(*)	(*)
1982.	.4	\$0.2	
1983.	1.0	.5	
1984	2.0	1.1	
1985	3.3	2.0	\$0.1
1986	4.9	3.4	.3
1987	6.8	5.3	.6
1988	8.9	7.6	1.0
1989	11.2	10.3	1.6

<sup>1</sup> Bend point increases based on increase in average wages, if less than increase in CPI. After 1987, bend points rise according to increase in average wages. <sup>2</sup> Bend point increases based on increase in average wages, if less than increase in CPI.

\* Less than \$50 million.

## TABLE 33.—LONG-RANGE OASDI RESERVE BALANCES UNDER PRESENT LAW AND UNDER 3 ALTERNATIVE PROPOSALS ALTERING BENEFIT FORMULA ''BEND POINTS''

[Expenditures at the beginning of the year as percent of outgo during the year]

	Reserves of the OASDI system under-									
– Calendar year	Present law	Bend points frozen for 3 years <sup>1</sup>	increase of							
1979.	30	30	30	30						
1980.	24	24	24	24						
1981.	18	18	18	18						
1982.	12	12	12	12						
1983.	• 8	8	8	8						
1984	• 5	6	5	5						
1985	• 3	5	4	3						
1986	• 7	11	9	8						
1987	• 12	18	15	12						
1988	• 17	25	23	17						

See footnotes at end of table.

#### TABLE 33.—LONG-RANGE OASDI RESERVE BALANCES UNDER PRESENT LAW AND UNDER 3 ALTERNATIVE PROPOSALS ALTERING BENEFIT FORMULA ''BEND POINTS''—Continued

[Expenditures at the beginning of the year as percent of outgo during the year]

	Rese	rves of the OA	SDI system un	der—
Calendar year	Present law	Bend points frozen for 3 years <sup>1</sup>	increase of	rise at full
1989	• 22	34	31	23
1990	• 28	45	42	30
1991	• 43	66	65	46
1992	• 58	88	88	64
1993	• 74	111	114	82
1994.	+ 90	135	141	102
1995.	+ 106	1€0	169	122
1996.	+ 122	186	199	144
1997.	+ 139	213	230	166
1998.	+ 156	240	262	189
1999.	• 173	268	294	213
2000.	• 189	296	328	238
2001.	• 206	323	361	262
2002.	• 221	350	394	286
2003.	• 230	376	426	310
2005.	• 263	424	486	355
2010.	• 301	507	596	434
2015.	• 292	533	643	460
2020.	• 236	503	630	430
2025.	• 144	439	581	365
2030. 2035. 2040. 2045. 2050. 2055.	• 33 (•) (•) (•) (•) (•)	362 284 210 139 65 (•)	523 468 424 381 335 285	285 201 120 40 (*)

<sup>1</sup> The 1980 PIA formula bend points (\$194 and \$1,171) are frozen for 3 years, through 1983. From 1984 on, the bend points increase by the increase in wages, as in present law.

<sup>2</sup> The 1980 PIA formula bend points (\$194 and \$1,171) increase by  $\frac{1}{2}$  of the lesser of the increase in wages or prices from 1981 to 1987. From 1988 on, the bend points increase by the increase in wages, as in present law.

<sup>3</sup> The 1980 PIA formula bend points (\$194 and \$1,171) increase by the lesser of the increase in wages or prices from 1981 to 1994. From 1995 on, the bend points increase by the increase in wages, as in present law.

<sup>4</sup>This figure is theoretical, because the OASI trust fund is projected to be exhausted.

<sup>5</sup> The combined reserve balance is projected to be zero.

1

#### TABLE 34.—REPLACEMENT RATES FOR WORKER WITH AVER-AGE EARNINGS UNDER PRESENT LAW AND 3 ALTERNATIVE PROPOSALS ALTERING BENEFIT FORMULA "BEND POINTS" 1

	Replacement rates for worker with average earnings								
Calendar year	Present law	frozen for	Bend points rise at ½ rate of increase of CPI or wages <sup>3</sup>	Bend points rise at full rate of CPI increase 4					
1979 1980 1985 1990 1995	48.1 51.0 41.6 41.6 41.5	48.1 51.0 39.9 39.0 38.9	48.1 51.0 40.7 37.3 37.3	48.1 51.0 41.6 40.8 39.9					
2000. 2005. 2010. 2015. 2020.	41.7 41.8 41.8 41.8 41.8	39.1 39.1 39.1 39.1 39.1 39.1	37.5 37.5 37.5 37.5 37.5	39.7 39.8 39.8 39.8 39.8 39.8					
2025. 2030. 2035. 2040. 2045.	41.8 41.8 41.8 41.8 41.8 41.8	39.1 39.1 39.1 39.1 39.1 39.1	37.5 37.5 37.5 37.5 37.5	39.8 39.8 39.8 39.8 39.8 39.8					
2050 2055	41.8 41.8	39.1 39.1	37.5 37.5	39.8 39.8					

#### [in percent]

<sup>1</sup> For this table, replacement rate is defined as total benefits in the first year of retirement expressed as a percent of earnings in the previous year, for age 65 retirees.

<sup>2</sup> The 1980 PIA formula bend points (\$194 and \$1,171) are frozen for 3 years, through 1983. From 1984 on, the bend points increase by the increase in wages, as in present law.

<sup>3</sup> The 1980 PIA formula bend points (\$194 and \$1,171) increase by one-half of the lesser of the increase in wages or prices from 1981 to 1987. From 1988 on, the bend points increase by the increase in wages, as in present law.

<sup>4</sup> The 1980 PIA formula bend points (\$194 and \$1,171) increase by the lesser of the increase in wages or prices from 1981 to 1994. From 1995, on the bend points increase by the increase in wages, as in present law.

Source: Office of Actuary, Social Security Administration.

## TABLE 35.—PURCHASING POWER OF BENEFIT FOR WORKER WITH AVERAGE EARNINGS UNDER PRESENT LAW AND 3 ALTERNATIVE PROPOSALS ALTERING BENEFIT FORMULA "BEND POINTS"

	Purchasing ear	Purchasing power of benefit of worker with average earnings expressed in 1979 do'lars								
Calendar year	Present law	Bend points frozen for 3 years <sup>1</sup>	Bend points rise at ½ rate of increase of CPI or wages <sup>3</sup>	Bend points rise at full rate of CPI increase <sup>3</sup>						
1979	\$5,082	\$5,082	\$5,082	\$5,082						
1980	5,065	5,065	5,065	5,065						
1985	4,602	4,407	4,502	4,602						
1990	5,126	4,806	4,596	5,034						
1995	5,613	5,261	5,042	5,398						
2000	6,145	5,761	5,521	5,854						
2005	6,688	6,269	6,009	6,373						
2010	7,270	6,813	6,530	6,927						
2015	7,902	7,406	7,099	7,530						
2020	8,589	8,051	7,716	8,186						
2025.	9,338	8,751	8,387	8,898						
2030	10,151	9,512	9,117	9,671						
2035.	11,033	10,340	9,910	10,513						
2040.	11,993	11,240	10,772	11,428						
2045	13,037	12,218	11,710	12,422						
2050	14,171	13,282	12,729	13,503						
2055	15,404	14,437	13,836	14,678						

<sup>1</sup> The 1980 PIA formula bend points (\$194 and \$1,171) are frozen for 3 years, through 1983. From 1984 on, the bend points increase by the increase in wages, as in present law.

<sup>2</sup> The 1980 PIA formula bend points (\$194 and \$1,171) increase by one-half of the lesser of the increase in wages or prices from 1981 to 1987. From 1988 on, the bend points increase by the increase in wages, as in present law.

bend points increase by the increase in wages of prices from 1967 to 1967. From 1968 on, the <sup>3</sup> The 1980 PIA formula bend points (\$194 and \$1,171) increase by the lesser of the increase in wages or prices from 1981 to 1994. From 1995 on, the bend points increase by the increase in wages, as in present law.

Source: Office of Actuary, Social Security Administration.

b. Other benefit reduction proposals.—Other suggestions have been made of possible ways to reduce future benefits under social security. Among them are a number of proposals contained in a bill cited as the "Social Security Amendments of 1979" submitted by the Administration in April 1979. The Administration's letter to the Congress stated that the provisions of the bill were "designed to constrain social security expenditures by refining the focus of the program on its most important objectives." These proposals would:

I. Reduce OASDI benefits by \$1 for each \$3 of any Federal pension a beneficiary receives based on noncovered employment, but only to the extent that the pension exceeds the average social security retirement benefit then currently awarded. In no case would the OASDI benefit be reduced to less than 32 percent of the beneficiary's average indexed monthly earnings;

2. Repeal the minimum benefit provision for individuals who first become eligible for retirement benefits or entitled to disability benefits after May, 1979;

3. Reduce the number of drop-out years used to compute the AIME of younger deceased workers (in a manner similar to the provision affecting young disabled workers contained in the pending disability bill);

bill); 4. Terminate mother's or father's benefits when the youngest child attains age 16 instead of age 18 as under current law;

5. Eliminate child's and mother's insurance benefits based upon the earnings record of a deceased individual who was currently insured, but not fully insured, at the time of death;

6. Eliminate benefits for children age 18 through 21, attending postsecondary schools;

7. Eliminate the lump-sum death payment (while simultaneously creating one in the SSI program);

8. Round benefits to the nearest multiple of one dollar (instead of rounding up to the next higher ten cents).

For the most part, these proposals were not designed to affect individuals currently on the benefit roll. The exceptions are the proposal to terminate mother's or father's benefit when their youngest child reaches age 16, where the Administration proposed a 2-year phase-in for individuals on the roll, and the proposal to eliminate benefits for children in postsecondary school which would have applied to current child beneficiaries unless they had already passed the age of 18.

The Administration's estimate of savings resulting from these proposels (under its 1979 mid-session economic assumptions) are as follows:

#### TABLE 36.—EXPENDITURE REDUCTIONS FROM PRESIDENT'S FISCAL YEAR 1980 BUDGET PROPOSALS <sup>1</sup>

iscal year:																	Billic
1980	 	 	 			 			 								. <b>S</b> C
1981	 	 	 			 			 								. 1
1982																	~
1983																	-
1984	 	 		•••							•	•••	:	•••	:	•••	3

<sup>1</sup> These estimates were made last summer, so the actual impact would probably be less than shown in this table because the effective dates of the provisions would have to be slipped forward.

The long-range savings estimated to result from these proposals is 0.20 percent of taxable payroll.

It should be noted that the Administration did not resubmit these proposals in its 1981 Budget recommendations.

-

## APPENDIX

#### **ADDITIONAL TABLES**

Note.—The first several tables in the appendix are detailed projections by the Social Security Actuary of the status of the trust funds over the next 19 years. For the first five years, the estimates generally are based on the economic assumptions underlying the President's budget and thereafter on the intermediate assumptions of the 1979 trustees' report. However, a modification was made from the Budget assumptions starting after 1983 to achieve a smoother transition from the Budget assumptions to the trustee's assumptions. It should be noted that the long-range assumptions in the President's budget are presented as "goals" in accord with the Humphrey-Hawkins Act rather than as projections of the most likely economic conditions.

(61)

57-214 0 -80 - 6

# TABLE 37.—PRINCIPAL ECONOMIC ASSUMPTIONS RELATED TO SOCIAL SECURITY FINANCIAL PROJECTIONS

[In percent, except earnings]

	Calendar years									
Assumptions	1979	1980	1981	1982	1983	1984	1985			
ution's forecast: (Fiscal 31 budget): <sup>1</sup> Consumer Price Index (CPI) per-			٢_							
cent change Automatic Lenefit increase	11.4 9.9	11.8 13.0	9.2 9.9	8.2 8.4	7.4	6.8 7 1	6.1 6.3			
Average covered wage increase	8.3	9.1	8.9	10.1	9.6	9.1	7.9			
Taxable earnings base	\$22,900	\$25,900	\$29,700	\$32,400	\$35,400	\$39,000	\$42,900			
Unemployment rate CBO's forecast: (January 1980):	5.8	7.0	7.4	6.8	5.9	5.1	5.0			
CPI	11.4	11.3	8. <del>9</del>	9.2	8.4	8.0	7.7			
Automatic benefit increase	9.9	13.2	8.5	9.5	8.6	8.1	7.8			
Average covered wage increase		8.8	10.1	10.9	11.1	10.3	10.5			
Taxable earnings base		\$25,900	\$29,700	\$32,400	\$35,700	\$39,600	\$44,100			
Unemployment rate	5.8	7.0	8.0	1.7	المور ا	6.4	6.0			

<sup>1</sup> The figures above, representing the administration's forecast, were slightly altered in order to blend them with the "intermediate" assumptions in the 1979 trustees for purposes of making trust fund

projections. The alteration does not affect assumptions prior to 1984. Source: Office of Research and Statistics, SSA and CBO.

\$

## TABLE 38.—ESTIMATED OPERATIONS OF THE OASI TRUST FUND UNDER PRESENT LAW AND PRESENT REGULATIONS, ON THE BASIS OF THE PRESIDENT'S 1981 BUDGET ASSUMPTIONS, MODIFIED IN 1984 AND 1985 AND EXTENDED THROUGH 1989 AS REQUESTED BY THE STAFF OF THE SENATE FINANCE COMMITTEE, CALENDAR YEARS 1978–89

Calendar year	Income	Outgo	Net increase in fund	Fund at end of year	Fund at beginning of year as a percentage of outgo during year
1978	\$78.1	\$83.1	-\$5.0	\$27.5	39
1979.	90.1	93.2	-3.1	24.5	30
1980.	101.8	108.3	-6.5	18.0	23
1981	115.4	125.2	-9.8	8.1	14
1982.	130.7	141.5	-10.8	-2.7	6
1983.	146.7	157.5	-10.8	-13.6	(')
1984.	163.8	173.9	-10.1	-23.6	(')
1985	186.5	190.4	-3.9	-27.5	
1986	202.7	206.2	-3.5	-31.0	
1987	218.6	221.9	-3.3	-34.3	
1988	235.2	237.3	-2.1	-36.4	
1989	251.6	252.5	9	-37.3	

[Amounts in billions]

<sup>1</sup> The fund is exhausted in 1982.

## TABLE 39.—ESTIMATED OPERATIONS OF THE DI TRUST FUND UNDER PRESENT LAW AND PRESENT REGULATIONS, ON THE BASIS OF THE PRESIDENT'S 1981 BUDGET ASSUMPTIONS, MODIFIED IN 1984 AND 1985 AND EXTENDED THROUGH 1989 AS REQUESTED BY THE STAFF OF THE SENATE FINANCE COMMITTEE, CALENDAR YEARS 1978–89

Calendar year	Income	Outgo	Net increas <del>e</del> in fund	Fund at end of year	Fund at beginning of year as a percentage of outgo during year
1978	\$13.8	\$13.0	\$0.9	\$4.2	26
1979	15.6	14.3	1.4	5.6	30
1980	17.9	15.9	2.0	7.7	35
1981	21.6	17.8	3.8	11.4	43
1982	24.8	19.8	5.0	16.5	58
1983	28.3	21.8	6.5	23.0	76
1983	32.0	24.0	8.0	31.0	96
1985	40.4	26.4	14.0	45.0	117
1986	44.9	28.5	16.4	61.3	158
1987	49.2	30.8	18.4	79.8	199
1988	53.8	33.3	20.4	100.3	240
1989	58.5	35.9	22.6	122.9	279

[Amounts in billions]

Note: Totals do not necessarily equal the sum of rounded components. Source: Social Security Administration, Office of the Actuary, Feb. 5, 1980.

I

## TABLE 40.—ESTIMATED OPERATIONS OF THE HI TRUST FUND, UNDER PRESENT LAW AND PRESENT REGULATIONS, ON THE BASIS OF THE PRESIDENT'S 1981 BUDGET ASSUMPTIONS, MODIFIED IN 1984 AND 1985 AND EXTENDED THROUGH 1989 AS REQUESTED BY THE STAFF OF THE SENATE FINANCE COMMITTEE, CALENDAR YEARS 1978-89

3

2

ľ

Calendar year	Income	Outgo	Net increase in fund	Fund at end of year	Fund at beginning of year as a percentage of outgo during year
1978	\$19.2	\$18.2	\$1.0	\$11.5	57
1979.	22.7	21.3	1.4	12.9	54
1980.	26.2	24.0	2.2	15.0	54
1981.	34.8	27.3	7.5	22.5	55
1982.	40.0	31.2	8.8	31.3	72
1983.	45.6	35.6	10.0	41.3	88
1983.	51.4	40.5	10.9	52.2	102
1985	58.7	46.0	12.7	64.9	113
1986	68.3	51.9	16.4	81.3	125
1987	74.5	58.4	16.1	97.4	139
1988	80.6	65.8	14.8	112.2	148
1989	86.5	73.9	12.6	124.8	152

[Amounts in billions]

Notes: 1. These projections should be used with caution. They reflect significant savings from recent regulations on reimbursements for malpractice costs, which are currently under litigation, and other administrative initiatives. 2. Totals do not necessarily equal the sum of rounded components.

#### TABLE 41.—ESTIMATED OPERATIONS OF THE OASI AND DI TRUST FUNDS, COMBINED, UNDER PRESENT LAW AND PRESENT REGULATIONS, ON THE BASIS OF THE PRESIDENT'S 1981 BUDGET ASSUMPTIONS, MODIFIED IN 1984 AND 1985 AND EXTENDED THROUGH 1989 AS REQUESTED BY THE STAFF OF THE SENATE FINANCE COMMITTEE, CALENDAR YEARS 1978–89

Calendar year	Income	Outgo	Net increase in fund	Fund at end of year	Fund at beginning of year as a percentage of outgo during year
1978	<b>\$</b> 91.9	\$96.0	-\$4.1	\$31.7	37
1979.	105.8	107.4	-1.7	30.1	30
1980.	119.8	124.2	-4.5	25.6	24
1981.	137.0	143.0	-6.0	19.6	18
1982.	155.5	161.3	-5.8	13.8	12
1983.	174.9	179.3	-4.3	9.4	8
1983.	195.8	197.9	-2.1	7.4	5
1985	226.9	216.8	10.1	17.5	3
1986	247.6	234.7	12.9	30.3	7
1987	267.8	252.6	15.2	45.5	12
1988	289.0	270.6	18.4	63.9	17
1989	310.1	288.5	21.6	85.5	22

[Amounts in billions]

#### TABLE 42.—ESTIMATED OPERATIONS OF THE OASI, DI, AND HI TRUST FUNDS, COMBINED, UNDER PRESENT LAW AND PRES-ENT REGULATIONS, ON THE BASIS OF THE PRESIDENT'S 1981 BUDGET ASSUMPTIONS, MODIFIED IN 1984 AND 1985 AND EXTENDED THROUGH 1989 AS REQUESTED BY THE STAFF OF THE SENATE FINANCE COMMITTEE, CALENDAR YEARS 1978-89

Calendar year	Income	Outgo	Net increase in fund	Fund at end of year	Fund at beginning of year as a percentage of outgo during year
1978	\$111.1	\$114.2	-\$3.1	\$43.2	41
1979.	128.5	128.7	3	42.9	34
1980.	145.9	148.2	-2.3	40.7	29
1981.	171.8	170.3	1.4	42.1	24
1982.	195.5	192.5	3.0	45.1	22
1983.	220.5	214.8	5.7	50.8	21
1983.	247.3	238.4	8.8	59.6	21
1985	285.6	262.8	22.8	82.4	23
1986	315.9	286.6	29.3	111.7	29
1987	342.3	311.1	31.2	142.9	36
1988	369.6	336.4	33.2	176.1	42
1988	396.6	362.3	34.3	210.4	94

[Amounts in billions]

## TABLE 43.—ESTIMATED OPERATIONS OF THE OASI TRUST FUND, UNDER PRESENT LAW AND PRESENT REGULATIONS, ON THE BASIS OF THE PRESIDENT'S 1981 BUDGET ASSUMP-TIONS, MODIFIED IN 1984 AND 1985 AND EXTENDED THROUGH 1989 AS REQUESTED BY THE STAFF OF THE SENATE FINANCE COMMITTEE, FISCAL YEARS 1979–89

Fiscal year	Income	Outgo	Net increase in fund	Fund at end of year
1979	\$86.9	\$90.1	\$3.2	\$27.7
1980.	99.5	104.0	-4.5	23.2
1981.	111.2	121.2	-9.9	13.3
1982.	127.4	137.6	-10.2	3.1
1983.	143.6	153.6	-10.0	-6.9
1984.	160.2	169.9	-9.7	-16.6
1985	181.5	186.4	5.0	-21.6
1986	199.1	202.4	3.3	-24.9
1987	214.6	218.1	3.5	-28.4
1988	232.0	233.7	1.7	-30.1
1988	247.9	248.9	9	-31.0

[Amounts in billions]

#### TABLE 44.—ESTIMATED OPERATIONS OF THE DI TRUST FUND, UNDER PRESENT LAW AND PRESENT RECULATIONS, ON THE BASIS OF THE PRESIDENT'S 1981 BUDGET ASSUMP-TIONS, MODIFIED IN 1984 AND 1985 AND EXTENDED THROUGH 1989 AS REQUESTED BY THE STAFF OF THE SENATE FINANCE COMMITTEE, FISCAL YEARS 1979–89

Fiscal year	Income	Outgo	Net increase in fund	Fund at end of year		
1979	\$15.2	\$13.9	<b>\$</b> 1.3	\$5.6		
1980 1981 1982 1983 1984	17.4 20.5 24.0 27.4 31.0	15:4 17.4 19.3 21.2 23.4	2.0 3.1 4.7 6.2 7.6	7.7 10.7 15.4 21.6 29.2		
1985 1986 1987 1988 1988 1989	38.2 43.6 47.8 52.5 57.0	25.8 28.0 30.1 32.6 35.2	12.4 15.6 17.7 19.9 21.8	41.6 57.2 74.8 94.7 116.5		

[Amounts in billions]

Note: Totals do not necessarily equal the sum of rounded components. Source: Social Security Administration, Office of the Actuary, Feb. 5, 1980.

;

#### TABLE 45.—ESTIMATED OPERATIONS OF THE HI TRUST FUND, UNDER PRESENT LAW AND PRESENT REGULATIONS, ON THE BASIS OF THE PRESIDENT'S 1981 BUDGET ASSUMPTIONS, MODIFIED IN 1984 AND 1985 AND EXTENDED THROUGH 1989 AS REQUESTED BY THE STAFF OF THE SENATE FINANCE COM-MITTEE, FISCAL YEARS 1979–89

[Amounts in billions]

Fiscal year	Income	Outgo	Net increase in fund	Fund at end of year						
1979	<b>\$</b> 21.9	\$20.3	\$1.6	\$13.4						
1980 1981 1982 1983 1984	25.5 32.4 38.8 44.3 49.9	23.2 26.5 30.3 34.5 39.3	2.3 5.9 8.5 9.7 10.6	15.7 21.5 30.0 39.7 50.4						
1985. 1986. 1987. 1988. 1988.	56.9 65.8 72.8 79.1 85.0	44.8 50.4 56.8 63.9 71.8	12.1 15.4 16.0 15.3 13.2	62.4 77.8 93.9 109.1 122.3						

Notes: 1. These projections should be used with caution. They reflect significant savings from recent regulations on reimbursements for malpractice costs; which are currently under litigation, and other administrative initiatives.

2. Totals do not necessarily equal the sum of rounded components.

- -

TABLE 46.—ESTIMATED OPERATIONS OF THE OASI AND DI TRUST FUNDS, COMBINED, UNDER PRESENT LAW AND PRESENT REGULATIONS, ON THE BASIS OF THE PRESIDENT'S 1981 BUDGET ASSUMPTIONS, MODIFIED IN 1984 AND 1985 AND EXTENDED THROUGH 1989 AS REQUESTED BY THE STAFF OF THE SENATE FINANCE COMMITTEE, FISCAL YEARS 1979-89

[Amounts in billions]

-	-		
Income	Outgo	Net increase in funds	Fund at end of year
\$102.1	\$104.1	-\$2.0	\$33.4
116.9 131.7 151.4 171.0 191.2	119.4 138.6 156.9 174.8 193.3	-2.5 -6.9 -5.6 -3.8 -2.1	30.9 24.0 18.5 14.7 12.6
219.6 242.7 262.4 284.5 305.0	212.2 230.4 248.2 266.3 284.1	7.4 12.3 14.1 18.2 20.9	20.0 32.3 46.4 64.6 85.5
	\$102.1 116.9 131.7 151.4 171.0 191.2 219.6 242.7 262.4 284.5	\$102.1 \$104.1 116.9 119.4 131.7 138.6 151.4 156.9 171.0 174.8 191.2 193.3 219.6 212.2 242.7 230.4 262.4 248.2 284.5 266.3	Income         Outgo         in funds           \$102.1         \$104.1         -\$2.0           116.9         119.4         -2.5           131.7         138.6         -6.9           151.4         156.9         -5.6           171.0         174.8         -3.8           191.2         193.3         -2.1           219.6         212.2         7.4           242.7         230.4         12.3           262.4         248.2         14.1           284.5         266.3         18.2

Note: Totals do not necessarily equal the sum of rounded components. Source: Social Security Administration, Office of the Actuary, Feb. 5, 1980.

r

TABLE 47.—ESTIMATED OPERATIONS OF THE OASI, DI, AND HI TRUST FUNDS, COMBINED, UNDER PRESENT LAW AND PRESENT REGULATIONS, ON THE BASIS OF THE PRESIDENT'S 1981 BUDGET ASSUMPTIONS, MODIFIED IN 1984 AND 1985 AND EXTENDED THROUGH 1989 AS REQUESTED BY THE STAFF OF THE SENATE FINANCE COMMITTEE, FISCAL YEARS 1979–89

[Amounts in billions]

Fiscal year	Income	Outgo	Net increase in funds	Funds at end of year
1979	\$124.0	\$124.4	-\$0.4	\$46.7
1980	142.4	142.6	2	46.6
1981	164.1	165.0	-1.0	45.6
1982	190.1	187.2	2.9	48.5
1983	215.2	209.3	5.9	54.4
1984	241.2	232.6	8.6	63.0
1985	276.5	257.0	19.5	82.4
1986	308.5	280.8	27.7	110.2
1987	335.2	305.0	30.1	140.3
1988	363.6	330.2	33.4	173.7
1988	389.9	355.9	34.0	207.8

Note: Totals do not necessarily equal the sum of rounded components. Source: Social Security Administration, Office of the Actuary, Feb. 5, 1980.

#### TABLE 48.—CBO'S CURRENT PROJECTIONS OF OLD AGE AND SURVIVORS INSURANCE, DISABILITY IN-SURANCE, AND COMBINED OASDI OUTLAYS, INCOME, TRUST FUND REVENUES, AND TRUST FUND BALANCES: BY CALENDAR YEAR<sup>1</sup>

fin billions of dollars]

			լո	ounions of	oonersj						
	1980	1981	1982	1983	1984	1985	1986	1987	1988	1989	1990
Old age and survivors insurance (OASI):							•				
OutlaysIncome	108.5 101.4	125.5 11 <b>4.9</b>	142.0 130.5	158.3 147.4	175.7 165.8	194.2 192.2	214.5 214.3	237.0 236.5	262.1 261.4	291.0 288.0	323.2 <b>340</b> .1
Trust fund balance at end of year Trust fund balance at begin-	17.6	6.9	-4.6	-15.6	-25.4	-27.4	-27.6	-28.1	-28.7	-31.7	-14.6
ning of year, as a percent of outlays Disability insurance (DI):	22.8	14.0	4.9	(*)	(')	(*)	(*)	(*)	(?)	(*)	(*)
Outlays Income Trust fund balance at end of	16.4 17.8	18.6 21.3	21.2 24.4	23.6 27.8	25.8 31.6	28.0 40.7	30.6 46.3	34.9 51.9	39.7 58.1	46.2 64.7	53.9 81.8
year. Trust fund balance at begin- ning of year, as a percent of	7.0	9.7	12.9	17.1	22.9	35.6	51.3	68.3	86.7	105.3	133.2
outlays Combined OASDI:	34.2	37.7	46.0	54.7	<b>66.3</b>	81.9	116.3	146.9	172.0	187.9	195.4
Outlays. Income. Trust fund balance at end of	124.9 119.2	144.1 136.2	163.2 154.8	182.0 175.2	201.5 197.5	222.2 232.9	245.1 260.6	271.9 288.4	301.8 319.6	337.1 352.7	377.1 421.8
year Trust fund balance at begin-	24.6	16.7	8.3	1.6	-2.5	8.2	23.7	40.2	58.0	73.6	118.3
ning of year, as a percent of outlays	24.3	17.1	10.2	4.6	.8	(*)	3.3	8.7	13.3	17.2	19.5

<sup>1</sup> Based on CBO's January, 1980 economic assumptions. Preliminary, subject to change.

\* Negative balance.

Note: May not add due to rounding.

#### TABLE 49 .- CBO'S CURRENT PROJECTIONS OF OASI, DI, AND HI TRUST FUND BALANCES AT THE START OF YEAR AS A PER-CENT OF OUTLAYS, BY CALENDAR YEAR 1

[Trust fund balance at start of year as percent of outlays during the year]

	1980	19 <b>81</b>	1982	1983	1984	1985	198 <b>6</b>	1987	1938	1989	1990
OASI DI HI OASDI OASDHI	54.0	54.8	68.9	79.9	87.7	92.3	96.7	104.3	106.7	104.0	96.5

Based on CBO's January 1980 economic assumptions.
 Negative balance.

#### TABLE 50.—REDUCTION IN REVENUES RESULTING FROM VARIOUS PROPOSALS TO ROLLBACK PAYROLL TAX INCREASES (OR PORTIONS THEREOF) ENACTED IN 1977, OASDI AND HI EACH, IN CALENDAR YEARS 1980-85 [In billions of dollars]

÷

					-			-										
<b>a</b>	Total						OA	SDI			ні							
	1980	1981	1982	1983	1984	1985	1980	1981	1982	1983	1984	1985	1980	1981	1982	1983	1984	1985
Combined effects of (1) automatic																		
increases in base, instead of ad																		
hoc increases, and (2) elimina-																		
tion of tax-rate increases:																		
1. Automatic increases in base																		
after 1979 and tax rates																		
held constant at 1980																~ ~		105
levels		15.4	20.2	23.0	25.6	41.3	1.0	9.0	12.6	14.3	16.0	28.8	0.2	6.4	7.6	8.6	9.7	12.3
2. Automatic increa: es in base																		
after 1980 and tax tates																		
held constant at 1980		120	10.1	00 C	<u></u>	20.7		76	100	10.4	14.0	06 E		<b>6</b> 1	7 3	0 2	9.3	121
	• • • • • •	. 13.0	18.1	20.6	23.3	38./	••••	/.5	10.8	12.4	14.0	20.0	••••	. 0.1	7.3	0.4	3.3	16.4
3. Automatic increases in base after 1979 and tax rates																		
heid constant at 1981 levels	. 1.3	3.3	5 A	6.2	6.8	20.6	1.0	2.6	4.6	5.3	5.9	17.6	.2	.6	.8	.9	1.0	2.9
IGAGI9	. 1.3	J.J	5.4	0.2	0.0	20.0	1.0	2.0	0	J.J	Ĵ.J	1/.0	•6		.0			

4. Automatic increases in base after 1980 and tax rates held constant at 1981 levels	1.4	3.0	3.7	4.3	17.7		1.1	2.7	3.3	3.8	15.4	•••••	.3	.3	.4	.5	2.4	
uled under present law: 5. Tax rates held constant at 198C levels	12.4	16.5	18.7	21.0	36.1	•••••	<b>6.</b> 5	9.5	10.8	12.1	24.5	•••••	5.9	7.0	7.9	8.9	11.6	
Automatic increases in base, in- stead of ad hoc increases, with no change in tax rates scheduled under present law:	• • • • • • • • • • • • •	1.3	1.6	1.8	15.0			1.3	1.6	1.8	13.1		• • • • • •	• • • • • •			1.9	
7. Automatic increases after 1979 8. Automatic increases after 1980													•		.9 .4	1.0 .5	1.1 .5	

57-714 0 - 80 - 7

Note: The above estimates are based on the President's 1981 budget assumptions, extended through 1990 and modified so that the unemployment rate does not fall below 5 percent. Totals do not necessarily equal the sum of rounded components.

.

.

. . •

1

### TABLE 51.—REDUCTION IN REVENUES RESULTING FROM VARIOUS PROPOSALS TO ROLLBACK PAYROLL TAX INCREASES (OR PORTIONS THEREOF) ENACTED IN 1977, OASDI AND HI EACH, IN FISCAL YEARS 1980–85

					<b>L</b>		•••••••											
	'Total								OA	SDI			н					
	1980	1981	1982	1983	1984	1985	1980	1981	1982	1983	1984	1985	1980	1981	1982	1983	1984	1985
Combined effects of (1) automatic increases in base, instead of ad hoc increases, and (2) elimina- tion of tax-rate increases: 1. Automatic increases in base after 1979 and tax rates held constant at 1980 levels	. 0.5	11.4	19.3	22.3	25.0	37.4	0.4	6.6	11.8	13.9	15.5	25.6	6 0.1	4.6	3 7.4	8.4	9.4	11.6
<ol> <li>Automatic increases in base after 1980 and tax rates held constant at 1980 levels.</li> <li>Automatic increases in base after 1979 and tax rates</li> </ol>	••••	. <b>9.8</b>	17.3	20.0	22.6	34.9	•••••	. <b>5.</b> 3	10.2	12.0	13.6	23.5	•••••	. 4.5	5 7.1	8.0	9.0	11.4
heid constant at 1981 levels	5	2.2	4.8	5.9	6.6	17.1	.4	1.8	4.1	5.1	5.7	14.7	.1	4	.7	<b>.</b> .	.9	2.4

ľ

eris

2

4. Automatic increases in base																	
after 1980 and tax rates																	
held constant at 1981	E	~ 7	24				•	• •	• •								
levels Elimination of tax-rate increases,	·· <b>·</b> 3	2./	3.4	4.0	14.4	•••••	.4	2.4	3.1	3.6	12.5	•••••	.1	.3	.4	.4	1.9
with no change in base scheduled																	
under present law:																	
5. Tax rates held constant at																	
1980 levels	9.3	15.8	18.2	20.5	32.5	••••	4.9	8.9	10.5	11.8	21.5	•••••	4.4	6.8	7.7	8.7	11.0
6. Tax rates held constant at																	
1981 levels.		1.0	1.5	1.7	11.8	• • • • • • •		1.0	1.5	1.7	10.4						1 4
Automatic increases in dase, in-												•••••	•••••	•••••	•••••	•••••	¥ • • •
stead of ad hoc increases, with																	
no change in tax rates scheduled																	
under present law:																	
7. Automatic increases after																	
	5 2.2	20		40			10	2 1	25					_	-	-	
8. Automatic increases after	J 2.2	J.0	4.4	4.3	5.5	.4	1.0	3.1	3.6	4.0	4.4	.1	.4	.7	.8	.9	1.0
		17	10	0.0	~ -			• •						_			
1980	9	1./	1.3	2.3	<b>4.</b> /	•••••	.4	1.4	1.5	1.9	2.2		.1	.3	.4	.4	.5

Note: The above estimates are based on the President's 1981 budget assumptions, extended through 1990 and modified so that the unemployment rate does not fa;; below 5 percent. Totals do not necessarily equal the sum of rounded components.

.

#### TABLE 52.—OASDI LONG-RANGE COST PROJECTIONS FOR SELECTED YEARS 1979 TO 2055, BASED ON TRUSTEES MODIFIED INTERMEDIATE ASSUMPTIONS

Calendar year	OASI cost	DI cost	OASDI cost	OASDI tax rate	Difference
1979.	8.97	1.37	10.34	10.16	-0.18
1980.	9.19	1.39	10.89	10.16	72
1981.	9.83	1.40	11.24	10.70	54
1982.	9.88	1 38	11 25	10.80	45
1983.	9.74	1.35	11.08	10.80	28
1984.	9.58	1.32	10.90	10.80	10
1985.	9.53	1.32	10.85	11.40	.55
1986.	9.52	1.32	10.84	11.40	.56
1987.	9.49	1.32	10.81	11.40	.59
1988.	9.45	1.32	10.77	11.40	.63
1989.	9.41	1.34	10.74	11.40	.66
1990.	9.36	1.36	10.72	12.40	1.68
1991.	9.33	1.37	10.70	12.40	1.70
1992.	9.29	1.38	10.67	12.40	1.73
1993.	9.25	1.39	10.64	12.40	1.76
1994.	9.22	1.40	10.63	12.40	1.77
1995.	9.19	1.42	10.61	12.40	1.79
1996.	9.12	1.47	10.59	12.40	1.81
1997.	9.05	1.52	10.57	12.40	1.83
1998.	8.99	1.58	10.57	12.40	1.83
1999.	8.94	1.63	10.57	12.40	1.83
2000.	8.89	1.68	10.57	12.40	1.83
2001.	8.85	1.73	10.58	12.40	1.82
2002.	8.83	1.78	10.61	12.40	1.79
2003.	8.83	1.84	10.67	12.40	1.73
2005.	8.87	1.94	10.81	12.40	1.59
2010.	9.47	2.11	11.58	12.40	.82
2015.	10.57	2.21	12.78	12.40	38
2020.	12.05	2.24	14.29	12.40	-1.89
2025.	13.47	2.18	15.65	12.40	-3.25
2030 2035 2040 2045 2050 2055		2.08 2.04 2.07 2.12 2.13 2.10	16.41 16.57 16.30 16.15 15.18 16.30	12.40 12.40 12.40 12.40 12.40 12.40 12.40	-4.01 -4.17 -3.90 -3.75 -3.78 -3.90

[Percent of taxable payroll]

Note: The above estimates are based on the fiscal year 1981 budget assumptions blended into the long-range intermediate assumptions of the 1979 trustees report.

3

-

#### TABLE 52.—OASDI LONG-RANGE COST PROJECTIONS FOR SELECTED YEARS 1979 TO 2055, BASED ON TRUSTEES MODIFIED INTERMEDIATE ASSUMPTIONS—Continued

Calendar year	OASI cost	DI cost	OASDI , cost	OASDI tax rate	Difference
25-year averages: 1979 to 2003 2004 to 2028 2029 to 2053 75-year average: 1979 to 2053	9.28 11.11 14.22 11.54	1.46 2.14 2.09 1.89	10.74 13.25 16.31 13.43	11.76 12.40 12.40 12.19	1.02 85 3.91 1.25

[Percent of taxable payroll]

Note: The above estimates are based on the fiscal year 1981 budget assumptions blended into the long-range intermediate assumptions of the 1979 trustees report.

. .

ţ

.

#### TABLE 53.—OASDI LONG-RANGE TRUST FUND RESERVES FOR SELECTED YEARS 1979 TO 2055, BASED ON TRUSTEES MODI-FIED INTERMEDIATE ASSUMPTIONS

	Reserves at beginning of year a percent of outgo during the year				
Calendar year	OASI	DI	Total		
1979	30	30	30		
1980	23	35	24		
1981	14	43	18		
1982	6	58	12		
1983	(')	76	<b>*8</b>		
1984	(1)	96	<b>*</b> 5		
1985	(1)	117	:3		
1986	(1)	158	•7		
1987	(1)	199	* 12		
1988	(1)	240	<b>*</b> 17		
1989	(1)	279	² 22		
1990	(1)	315	* 28		
1991	(1)	373	* <del>4</del> 3		
1992	(1)	428	² 58		
1993	(1)	482	² 74		
1994	(1)	533	<b>* 90</b>		
1995	215	582	3 106°		
996	215	614	· 122		
997	215	641	· 139		
1998	(1)	662	² 156		
<b>1999</b>	(1)	680	<b>•</b> 173		
2000	λ	694	* 189		
2001	λ	702	<sup>2</sup> 206		
2002	λ	707	· 221		
2003	λ	710	· 230		
	()	/10	250		
2005	(1)	706	² 263		
2010	(1)	701	<b>301</b>		
2015	(1)	698	² 292		
020	(1)	707	* 236		
2025	(1)	<b>747</b>	² 144		
030	(1)	820	* 33		
035	245	888	ě		
040	ስ	930	<u>کر</u>		
045	245	956	入		
050	245	<b>993</b>	<u>}</u> {		
055	215	1050	እረ		

-

See footnotes at end of table.

1

Ī

## TABLE 53.—OASDI LONG-RANGE TRUST FUND RESERVES FOR SELECTED YEARS 1979 TO 2055, BASED ON TRUSTEES MODI-FIED INTERMEDIATE ASSUMPTIONS—Continued

	Reserves at be percent of out	ginning of y go during ti	ear as a Ne year
Calendar year	OASI	DI	Totaj
Trust fund is projected to be first exhausted in calendar year	1,983	(*)	2,031

<sup>1</sup> The fund is projected to be exhausted. <sup>2</sup> This figure is theoretical, because the OASI trust fund is projected to be exhausted.

<sup>3</sup> The fund is not projected to be exhausted within the projection period.

Note: The above estimates are based on the fiscal year 1981 Budget assumptions blended into the long-range intermediate assumptions of the 1979 trustees report. The trust fund ratio is defined to be the trust fund assets at the beginning of the year expressed as a percentage of expenditures during that year.

#### TABLE 54.—LONG-RANGE ESTIMATES OF OASDI BENEFICIARIES AND COVERED WORKERS, AS SHOWN IN 1979 OASDI TRUSTEES REPORT

\_\_\_\_

Calendar year	Covered workers (in thou- sands) <sup>1</sup>	Beneficia OASI	aries (in thou Di	Covered workers per OASDI bene- ficiary	OASDI bene- ficiaries per 100 covered workers	
1945 1950 1955 1960 1965 1970 1975 1978	46,390 48,280 65,200 72,530 80,680 93,090 100,400 110,480	1,106 2,930 7,563 13,740 18,509 23,185 27,244 29,327	522 1,648 2,568 4,125 4,861	1,106 2,930 7,563 14,262 20,157 25,753 31,369 34,188	41.9 16.5 8.6 5.1 4.0 3.6 3.2 3.2	2 6 12 20 25 28 31 31
		Optimist	tic Assum	otions		
1979 1980 1985 1990 2000 2005 2010 2015 2025 2030 2035 2035 2040 2045 2055	113,570 115,470 127,960 134,710 138,190 142,040 149,020 155,370 159,960 163,610 167,990 174,040 181,510 189,690 197,920 206,320 215,150	29,900 30,523 33,637 35,435 37,006 37,880 39,248 42,433 47,427 53,652 59,774 63,457 64,455 63,554 63,506 65,483 68,697	4,879 4,904 5,187 5,696 6,397 7,395 8,538 9,535 10,150 10,430 10,318 10,077 10,209 10,775 11,578 12,181 12,550	34,779 35,427 38,824 41,131 43,403 45,275 47,786 51,968 57,577 64,082 70,092 73,534 74,664 74,329 74,084 77,664 81,247	3.3 3.3 3.3 3.2 3.1 3.0 2.6 2.4 2.4 2.6 2.7 2.6	31 30 31 32 33 32 33 39 42 41 38 38 38 38

See footnotes at end of table.

•

....

Į

TABLE 54LONG-RANGE ESTIN	ИАТЕ	ES OF OAS	DI B	ENEFIC	IARIES
AND COVERED WORKERS,	AS	SHOWN	IN	1979	OASDI
TRUSTEES REPORT—Continu	ed				

.

ţ í 1 \_

.

Calendar year	Covered workers (in thou- sands) <sup>1</sup>	Beneficia OASI	ries (in thou Di	isands) <sup>3</sup> Total	Covered workers per OASDI bene- ficiary	OASDI bene- ficiaries per 100 covered workers
1979 1980 1985 1990 1995 2000 2005 2015 2015 2025 2025 2030 2035 2040 2045 2055	162,410	29,923 30,593 33,976 36,060 37,834 38,908 40,488 43,972 49,927 55,985 62,618 66,898 68,463 68,016 67,921 68,916 70,475	4,881 4,914 5,315 5,971 6,765 7,819 9,005 10,015 10,606 10,806 10,569 10,168 10,097 10,367 10,754 10,946 10,974	34,804 35,507 39,291 42,031 44,599 46,727 49,493 53,987 59,903 66,791 73,187 77,066 78,560 78,383 78,675 79,682 81,449	2.0 2.0 2.0	31 31 32 33 34 30 44 48 50 50 99 90
2000	•	Pessimist	ic Assum	ptions		
1979 1980 1985 1990 2000 2005 2015 2015 2020 2025 2030 2035 2040 2045 2055	112,650 124,930 131,520 134,990 138,270 140,640 140,609 138,270 134,260 129,540 124,770 120,280 116,010 111,650 107,280	29,946 30,678 34,345 36,806 38,862 40,103 41,878 45,638 51,321 58,416 65,576 70,471 72,626 72,657 72,337 71,589 70,202	4,885 4,927 5,447 6,225 7,067 8,103 9,244 10,204 10,703 10,759 10,336 9,701 9,319 9,110 8,851 8,438 8,013	34,831 35,605 39,792 43,031 45,929 48,206 51,122 55,842 62,024 69,175 75,912 80,172 81,945 81,767 81,188 80,027 78,215	3.1 2.9 2.8 2.5 2.2 1.9 1.7 1.6 1.5 1.4 1.4	31 32 33 34 35 36 45 59 68 73 75 76

#**4** 

<sup>1</sup> Workers with taxable earnings at some time during the year. <sup>2</sup> Those with monthly benefits in current-payment status as of June 30.

#### 

# TABLE 55.—WORKERS, TOTAL AND TAXABLE EARNINGS, AND EMPLOYERS REPORTING TAXABLE WAGES, OASDHI 1940-77

	Work	Workers (in thousands)			Earnings					
		Reported wi		• ••••• <u>•••••</u> •••••••••••••••••••••••••	Reported taxable 1		Average per	worker	,	
Period	Total, in covered employment	Total	Reported reaching maximum earnings	Total, in covered employment <sup>a</sup> (in millions)	Amount (in millions)	Percent of total	Total, in covered employment	Reported taxable	Employers reporting taxable wages (in thousands)	
All reported employment: *			<u></u>							
1940	. 35,390	35,390	1,191	\$35,700	\$32,970	92.4	\$1,009	\$932	2,500	
1945	. 46.390	46,390	6,361	71,600	62,950	87.9	1,543	1,357	2,610	
1950	. 48,280	48,280	13,936	109,800	87,500	79.7	2,274	1,812	3,350	
1955	. 65,200	65,200	16,704	196,100	157,540	80.3	3,008	2,416	4,910	
1960	72,530	72,530	20,310	265,200	207,000	78.1	3,656	2,854	5,670	
1961	72,820	82,820	21,265	270,700	209,640	77.4	3,717	2,879	5,860	
1962	74,280	74,280	23,154	289,000	219,050	75.8	3,891	2,949	5,910	
1963	75.540	75,540	24,570	302,300	225,550	74.6	4,002	2,986	6,000	
1964	77.430	77,430	26.717	324,500	236,390	72.8	4,191	3,053	6,090	
1965	80,680	80,680	29,136	351,700	250,730	71.3	4,359	3,108	6,090	

1966 1967 1968 1969 1970	84,600 87,040 89,380 92,060 93,090	84,600 87,040 89,380 92,060 93,090	20,498 22,948 19,120 22,577 24,224	390,700 422,300 460,000 502,800 531,600	312,540 329,960 375,840 402,550 415,600	80.0 78.1 81.7 80.1 78.2	4,618 4,852 5,147 5,462 5,711	3,694 3,791 4,205 4,373 4,464	5,990 5,920 5,820 5,790 5,690
1971 1972 1973 1974 •	93,340 96,240 99,830 101,370 100,400	93,340 96,240 99,830 101,370 100,400	26,404 24,074 20,250 15,340 15,110	559,700 617,900 686,700 747,900 786,800	426,960 484,110 561,850 637,950 665,660	76.3 78.3 81.8 85.3 <b>84.</b> 6	5,996 6,420 6,879 7,378 7,837	4,574 5,030 5,628 6,293 6,630	5,760 5,710 5,760 5,750 5,720
1975 • 1976 • 1977 •	103,100 106,100	103,100 106,100	15,430 15,700	878,300 925,400	738,400 814,000	84.1 83.5	8,524 9,153	7,167 7,672	5,850 5,920

STORE STORE STORE STORE STORE

States - States - States

<sup>1</sup> Taxable earnings include wages and saleries on which employer taxes or contributions are based. The taxable limit was \$3,000 in annual wages from each employer for years through 1950; \$4,200 in annual wages or self-employment earnings in 1955; \$4,800 during 1960-65; \$6,500 during 1966-67; \$7,800 during 1968-71; \$9,000 in 1972, \$10,800 in 1973, \$13,5 200 in 1974, \$14,100 in 1975, \$15,300 in 1976 and \$16,500 in 1977.

<sup>2</sup> Total wages through 1950, and total earnings beginning 1955; including estimated amounts above the taxable maximum.

+ Preliminary data.

Source: Social Security Administration, Office of Research and Statistics, Division of OASDI Statistics, Earnings and Employment Statistics Branch.

23

. R

Beginning 1955, workers and earnings includes self-employment.

#### TABLE 56.—ESTIMATED AVERAGE NUMBER OF WORKERS IN PAID EMPLOYMENT AND COVERAGE STATUS UNDER GASDHI, 1940-75

[In thousands, except for percentages. Beginning 1960, includes Alaska and Hawaii]

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·						
		То	tal	_		
Year <sup>1</sup>	Total paid employ- ment <sup>s</sup>	Number	As per- cent of of paid employ- ment	Wage and salary	Self-em- ployed 4	Not covered ∎
1940 1941 1942 1943 1944	50,400 55,800 60,800	26,800 31,300 36,300 42,000 44,000	57.8 62.1 65.1 69.1 70.3	26,800 31,300 36,300 42,000 44,000		19,600 19,100 19,500 18,800 18,600
1945 1946 1947 1948 1949	56,200 57,700 59,000	42,000 36,400 37,300 38,500 37,400	68.9 64.8 64.6 65.3 64.0	42,000 36,400 37,300 38,500 37,400	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	19,000 19,800 20,400 20,500 21,000
1950 1951 1952 1953 1954	62,500 63,300 63,800	38,700 49,500 50,500 51,100 49,800	64.5 79.5 79.8 80.1 79.3	38,700 45,200 46,400 47,100 45,700	4,200 4,100 4,000 4,100	21,300 13,000 12,800 12,800 13,000
1955 1956 1957 1958 1959	66,000 66,000 64,900	55,000 57,200 57,400 56,800 58,500	85.3 86.7 87.0 87.5 87.8	48,300 50,300 50,600 50,100 51,600	6,700 6,900 6,800 6,700 6,900	9,500 8,800 8,600 8,100 8,100
1960 1961 1962 1963 1964	67,900 69,300 70,200	61,000 61.900	88.0 87.9 88.0 88.2 88.3	52,600 53,C00 54,600 55,600 57,100	6,800 6,800 6,400 6,300 6,200	8,100 8,100 8,200 8,400 8,500
1965 1966 1967 • 1968 1969	76,000 76,900 78,600	65,600 68,000 68,900 70,700 72,700	89.1 89.5 89.6 89.9 90.3		6,200 6,000 6,000 6,000 6,000	8,000 8,000 8,000 7,900 7,800

See footnotes at end of table.

-

#### TABLE 56.—ESTIMATED AVERAGE NUMBER OF WORKERS IN PAID EMPLOYMENT AND COVERAGE STATUS UNDER OASDHI, 1940–75—Continued

[In thousands, except for percentages. Beginning 1960, includes Alaska and Hawaii]

<b></b>	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •					
		To	tal			
Year 1	Total paid employ- ment <sup>3</sup>	Number	As per- cent of of paid employ- ment	Wage and salary	Self-em- ployed 4	Not covered <sup>\$</sup>
1971 1972 1973	80,600 81,500 83,500 85,900 87,100	72,100 72,900 74,900 77,300 78,400	89.5 89.4 89.6 90.0 90.0	66,300 66,900 68,900 71,100 72,100	6,000 6,000 6,000 6,200 6,300	8,500 8,600 8,600 8,600 8,600 8,700
1976	86,200 88,925 92,207	77,600		71,300 ot availat	6,300 ble	8,600

<sup>1</sup> Annual averages based on data for the calendar week in the months of March, June, September, and December in which the current population survey was taken.

<sup>3</sup> Based on data from the current population survey and published by the Bureau of the Census and the Bureau of Labor Statistics. Includes all members of the Armed Forces. Relates to persons aged 14 and over through December 1966; beginning March 1967, to persons aged 16 and over. Data on industry and class of employment based on the job with the greatest number of hours worked during the survey week.

<sup>3</sup> Includes railroad employees, who are counted as covered because of joint railroad-OASDHI coverage provisions, and all persons covered by Federal law except those on a group-elective or individual voluntary basis for whom coverage has not been arranged.

<sup>4</sup> Since the self-employed report their earnings on an annual basis, coverage estimates are based on the number expected to report their earnings at the end of the year.

Includes persons whose coverage was authorized but not arranged on a groupelective or individual voluntary basis, in addition to those excluded by Federal law.

<sup>6</sup> Beginning 1967, not completely comparable with earlier data in series, but exclusion of 14- and 15-year-olds (generally about 1 million in paid employment) and other changes do not significantly affect proportion of paid employment covered.

Note: Statistics under columns headed "covered" and "non-covered" are derived from estimates and not from data collection techniques. For 1976 and 1977, SSA has not yet developed a satisfactory methodology to obtain the covered and noncovered employment statistics shown for eariier years. Statistics representing total covered employment differ from those on table 55 because they represent the number of persons working at a specific point in time during the year, whereas Table 55 shows the total number of persons who had worked at any time during the year (they do not represent an "average" for the year).

Source: Social Security Bulletin, Annual Statistical Supplement, 1975. 1976 and 1977 employment figures supplied by the Social Security Administration.

О